

East Tennessee State University Digital Commons @ East **Tennessee State University**

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Student Works

5-2024

An Examination of Police Response to Individuals Suffering with Mental Illness

Aliss Copsey East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd



Part of the Criminology Commons

Recommended Citation

Copsey, Aliss, "An Examination of Police Response to Individuals Suffering with Mental Illness" (2024). Electronic Theses and Dissertations. Paper 4357. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/4357

This Thesis - unrestricted is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu.

A thesis

presented to

the faculty of the Department of Criminal Justice & Criminology

East Tennessee State University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Masters of Arts in Criminal Justice and Criminology

by

Aliss Copsey

May 2024

Bradley Edwards, Ed.D., Chair

Dustin Osborne, Ph.D.

Nicole Prior, Ph.D.

Keywords: mental health, policing, CIT

ABSTRACT

An Examination of Police Response to Individuals Suffering with Mental Illness

by

Aliss Copsey

The purpose of this study was to examine police officer response to individuals suffering with mental illness. There had been little prior research that used qualitative methods and explored police officers in rural areas. Several research questions were explored, including stigmatizing beliefs held by police officers toward individuals with mental illness, perceived levels of preparedness, challenges experienced by police officers, improvements officers wish to see implemented, and the impact of Crisis Intervention Teams (CIT) training. This study gathered data through semi-structured interviews with 19 police officers who worked in East Tennessee in order to address the research questions. The results from this study provided an understanding of how both CIT-trained and non-CIT-trained police officers respond to individuals suffering with mental illness in rural areas and what changes they would like to see implemented to improve response.

Copyright 2024 by Aliss Copsey
All Rights Reserved

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would first like to thank my husband, William, for your constant support, appreciation, and love. You are my number one fan and I would not be where I am today without your encouragement. Thank you for being you. To my parents, sister, and family members, thank you all for your support throughout my many years of education. I appreciate the constant encouragement you have all given me and the reassurance that I am capable of whatever I put my mind to. Despite the distance during my education, you have all been there for me and for that, I am truly grateful. I love and appreciate you all.

I also want to thank the Criminal Justice Department at ETSU. The joy I have experienced completing my studies these past two years is a result of the wonderful people that I have come across in this department. You have all truly made this an unforgettable experience. In particular, I want to thank Dr. Edwards for your constant support throughout my studies and this project. Your quick feedback was greatly appreciated! To my committee members, Dr. Osborne and Dr. Prior, thank you for all your help and encouragement. To Dr. Pealer, it has been an absolute pleasure being your graduate assistant throughout my time in graduate school. I will sincerely miss your infectious laugh! I could not thank the incredible people in the department without thanking Christine. Christine, thank you for all the support and guidance you have given me and everyone else. We would truly all be lost without you and we appreciate you more than you know. To my fellow graduate students, thank you for making this one of the most memorable experiences. You have welcomed me with open arms and truly shown me what Southern hospitality means! There is no better group of people I could have wished for to go through this journey with. I am so incredibly grateful to have you as friends. Lastly, I would like to thank the police officers who dedicated their time and shared their experiences with me.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	2
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
LIST OF TABLES	8
Chapter 1. Introduction	9
A History of Deinstitutionalization	11
The Prevalence of Mental Illness in the Criminal Justice System	13
Current Study	16
Definition of Terms	16
Research Questions	17
Chapter Summary	19
Chapter 2. Literature Review	20
Introduction	20
Police Response	21
Stigma	21
Use of Force	25
Dispositions	26
Training to Improve Response	30
CIT and Stigma	31
CIT and Use of Force	33
CIT and Dispositions	35
Preparedness	37
Future Directions	38

Current Study	40
Chapter Summary	41
Chapter 3. Methodology	43
Introduction	43
Sample	43
Data Collection	44
Demographic Questions	46
Research Question #1	47
Research Question #2	47
Research Question #3	48
Data Analysis	48
Chapter Summary	49
Chapter 4. Results	50
Introductory Questions	51
Research Question #1	52
Research Question #2	55
Research Question #3	65
Chapter Summary	68
Chapter 5. Discussion	69
Findings	69
Research Question #1	69
Research Question #2	71
Research Question #3	74

Implications	75
Limitations	76
Future Research	77
Conclusion	78
References	79
APPENDIX: Interview Guide	92
VITA	95

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Research Questions	.19
Table 2.	Research Questions	.45
Table 3.	Research Questions	.50

Chapter 1. Introduction

Mental illness is prevalent across the United States, with approximately 1 in 5 adults experiencing any mental illness (AMI) and 1 in 20 experiencing serious mental illness (SMI) every year (National Alliance on Mental Illness, "NAMI," 2023). In other words, it was reported that in 2021, almost 58 million adults in the United States experienced AMI, and over 14 million experienced SMI (NAMI, 2023). The most commonly occurring mental illness seen among adults in the United States is anxiety disorders, with 19.1% experiencing this (NAMI, 2023). Major depressive episodes are the second most common mental illness (9.3%), followed by posttraumatic stress disorder (3.6%), bipolar disorder (2.8%), borderline personality disorder (1.4%), obsessive-compulsive disorder (1.2%), and schizophrenia, which has the lowest annual prevalence among adults, with less than one percent of the population experiencing this condition (NAMI, 2023).

Despite the prevalence of mental illness, a gap exists with regards to treatment. In fact, it was reported in 2021 that only 47.2% of adults experiencing AMI received treatment, and 65.4% of adults experiencing SMI received treatment (National Alliance on Mental Illness, 2023; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "SAMHSA," 2022). Such mental health services included telehealth appointments, inpatient and/or outpatient services, and receiving prescription medication (SAMHSA, 2022). For those experiencing AMI, prescription medication was the most commonly used mental health service (36.1%), followed by telehealth services (31.6%), outpatient services (24.2%), and inpatient services (3.1%). For the 14 million adults experiencing SMI in 2021, similar findings emerged. The most commonly used services were prescription medication (53.2%), followed by telehealth appointments (49.7%), and outpatient services (40.5%), with inpatient services being the least commonly used mental health

service (6.9%) (SAMHSA, 2022). Although both AMI and SMI mental health services are similarly used, outpatient and inpatient services are used at a higher rate for those with SMI compared to AMI.

While SAMHSA (2022) reports that 65.4% of adults with SMI received mental health services in 2021, a considerable number of adults did not receive any services. For the 14 million adults experiencing SMI, SAMHSA (2022) reports that over half (51.5%) perceive there to be an unmet need for mental health services. Additionally, among adults experiencing SMI, almost three million people did not receive mental health care in 2020, with the most common reason being that they simply could not afford the cost of mental health care (SAMHSA, 2022). Other reasons for not receiving mental health care included individuals believing that they could handle their illness themselves without needing treatment and not knowing where or who to go to receive mental health services (SAMHSA, 2022). It is clear that mental illness is prevalent across the United States, and millions of adults experience mental illness and severe mental illness, with substantial numbers of individuals not receiving any treatment simply because they are unable to afford it.

The prevalence of mental illness and severe mental illness can be seen across numerous areas of the criminal justice system in the United States. There are two specific areas in which this can be seen, and as will be discussed. First, police officers are often the first responders to calls for service involving those with mental illness. Thus, officers' responses and interactions are crucial in ensuring positive outcomes. Secondly, those experiencing mental illness often wind up in jails and prisons, which causes further issues. Before examining the ways in which mental illness is prevalent in the criminal justice system, it is important to understand what contributed

to the substantial number of people with mental illness (PwMI) in jails and prisons and the dire interactions between these individuals and law enforcement.

A History of Deinstitutionalization

Beginning in the mid-1950s, the issue of mental health on a national level was examined, and the Mental Health Study Act led to the creation of the Joint Commission on Mental Illness and Health, which recommended that people with mental illness be treated in the community (Slate et al., 2013). Similar trends continued into the 1960s, with President John F. Kennedy calling for greater community services and signing into law the 1963 Community Mental Health Centers (CHMC) Act (Slate et al., 2013). Such policy changes seen in the mid-20th century aimed to relocate and divert individuals out of psychiatric hospitals and into the community in order to receive mental health services (Dvoskin et al., 2020; Slate et al., 2013). As a result of the mentioned policy changes, the population of psychiatric hospitals declined substantially. In 1955, the population of individuals at state psychiatric hospitals peaked at 559,000. By 1999, the psychiatric hospital population had declined to 80,000, and has continued to decline in recent years. By 2012, only 35,000 state psychiatric beds were available (Dvoskin et al., 2020; Tartaro et al., 2021a; Wells & Schafer, 2006). However, this movement to divert individuals from psychiatric hospitals to community mental health services resulted in many unintended consequences. Inpatient care was not replaced by outpatient care because funding was not allocated (Dvoskin et al., 2020; Slate et al., 2013). Therefore, as a result of the failure to successfully divert individuals to adequate health services in the community, thousands of individuals suffering from mental illness "flooded the streets" (Slate et al., 2013).

In addition to the call for individuals with mental illness to be treated in the community, psychiatric medications began to develop, which resulted in mental health professionals viewing

people with mental illness as more manageable and believing that they would be able to manage their mental illness themselves with medication (Davis et al., 2012). Furthermore, while people with mental illness were being diverted to the community, statutes regarding involuntary commitment were becoming stricter, making it increasingly difficult for states to provide treatment for people with mental illness against their will (Markowitz, 2006; Slate et al., 2013). Court cases such as *O'Connor v. Donaldson* (1975) and *Lessard v. Schmidt* (1976) changed the legal landscape surrounding civil commitment by limiting state's power and changing how involuntary civil commitment must include a dangerousness standard (Davis et al., 2012; Slate et al., 2013). Following these cases, other states began to revise their civil commitment standards. Lastly, after the passing of civil commitment statutes, laws were passed that made people with mental illness entitled to federal assistance programs, thus shifting the costs considerably from the states to the federal government (Davis et al., 2012; Markowitz, 2006; Slate et al., 2013).

As a result of these policy changes seen in the mid-20th century, those with mental illness were diverted to the community in order to receive mental health services. Many of these individuals became homeless, they were arrested and incarcerated, and they had a greater risk of crime victimization. Thus, jails and prisons began to see a substantial growth in their populations of inmates with mental illness (Dvoskin et al., 2020; Slate et al., 2013; Teplin et al., 2005). It is important to note that many people with mental illness who are arrested are typically charged with minor, non-violent crimes or misdemeanors, such as loitering, shoplifting, trespassing, and disorderly conduct, rather than serious crimes or felonies (Hiday & Burns, 2010; Lamb & Weinberger, 1998; National Alliance on Mental Illness, n.d.) For example, in one study, 27.2% of arrests involving people with mental illness were for felonies, whereas 72.9% were for misdemeanors (Compton et al., 2023). Overall, as a result of deinstitutionalization, adequate

community care was unavailable, encounters between law enforcement and PwMI increased, and jails and prisons began to house a record number of PwMI. This contributed to the prevalence of PwMI in the criminal justice system, as mentioned above, and will now be examined further.

The Prevalence of Mental Illness in the Criminal Justice System

Police officers have frequently been referred to as "gatekeepers of the criminal justice system" and "street corner psychiatrists" due to their unique role as first responders when an individual is experiencing a mental health crisis and how it often falls to police officers to respond instead of medical professionals (Bonfine et al., 2014; Lamb et al., 2002; Teller et al., 2006). It has been reported that between 5 and 15% of all 911 calls are for emergencies surrounding behavioral health, while additional studies report that 7-10% percent of all police encounters involve PwMI (Balfour et al., 2022; Fuller et al., 2016; Slate et al., 2013; Watson & Angell, 2013). Some states have recorded higher percentages of police encounters involving PwMI, with Pennsylvania reporting that 28 percent of calls for service are related to PwMI (Rohrer, 2021).

With police officers acting as first responders and gatekeepers to the criminal justice system when responding to calls for services involving PwMI, fatalities and injuries are often seen. Since 2015, the Washington Post has logged and detailed every incident in which an individual has been killed by the police. As of July 31, 2023, 8,660 fatal police shootings have occurred, with 1,013 having occurred in the past 12 months (The Washington Post, 2023). Furthermore, 21 percent of the 8,660 fatal shootings recorded have involved an individual experiencing a mental illness crisis (The Washington Post, 2023). These numbers can be further emphasized by studies that note that individuals experiencing a mental health crisis are 16 times more likely to be killed by law enforcement compared to those who do not suffer from a mental

illness (Chunghyeon et al., 2021; Wood & Watson, 2017). Such findings highlight that encounters between law enforcement and PwMI occur frequently and can often end fatally.

As will be discussed in more depth later in the following chapter, police officers may not have appropriate options available to them when resolving situations involving PwMI other than taking individuals to jail (Engel & Silver, 2001; Markowitz, 2006; Wood & Watson, 2017). This therefore results in an increase in the number of individuals with mental illness in jails and prisons, which is another area in which the prevalence of mental illness can be seen in the criminal justice system. Every year, more than two million individuals with serious mental illness in the United States are booked into jails (Balfour et al., 2022; NAMI, 2023). In addition to the substantial number of individuals entering the criminal justice system with mental illness every year, jails and prisons hold more individuals with mental illness than state psychiatric hospitals across the United States. James Gilligan (2001) argues that prisons have now become the last mental hospitals in existence.

Those suffering from mental illness make up a substantial proportion of the correctional population. For example, within correctional facilities, the percentage of individuals with a mental illness is five to eight times greater than that of those in the general population who suffer from mental illness (Slate et al., 2013). Furthermore, numerous studies have attempted to record the number of individuals in correctional facilities with mental illnesses. The Bureau of Justice Statistics reports that 41% of all state and federal prisoners have had a history of mental illness, with females in state (69%) and federal (52%) prisons more likely than males in state (41%) and federal (21%) prisons to have had a history of mental illness (Maruschak et al., 2021). In addition, based on studies conducted from 2000 to 2009, The Treatment Advocacy Center (2016) estimates that because of the sustained growth of mental illness observed in the criminal justice

system, 20 percent of individuals in jail and 15 percent of those in state prisons today suffer from serious mental illness. These findings are further emphasized when compared to the numbers of those in state psychiatric hospitals. For example, three to five more individuals suffer from mental illness in jails and prisons in the United States than in state psychiatric hospitals (Slate et al., 2013; Treatment Advocacy Center, 2016). To put this into greater perspective, every county in the United States that has both a county jail and a psychiatric hospital has more individuals with serious mental illness incarcerated than hospitalized (Treatment Advocacy Center, 2016).

It is important to note that correctional facilities may trigger or exacerbate symptoms of mental illness. For example, conditions within correctional facilities can trigger and exacerbate mental illness in individuals, such as unstructured days, stress, and an absence of genuine social contact (Metzner & Fellner, 2010). Additionally, practices within correctional facilities as a way to manage difficult prisoners, such as solitary confinement, can also trigger and exacerbate mental illness. Such practices involve restricted contact with others and restricted mental health services that pose substantial risks to an individual's mental health as they may deteriorate, which can lead to serious consequences such as self-harm and suicide (Haney, 2017; Metzner & Fellner, 2010). Individuals coming into correctional facilities already exhibiting symptoms of mental illness may behave in a way that is viewed as dangerous or unpredictable and that results in disciplinary infractions, including solitary confinement and isolation. Again, such practices result in a severe lack of social contact and restricted mental health care (Metzner & Fellner, 2010). As noted, it is important to understand that prisons and jails can trigger or worsen mental illness in individuals.

Current Study

Previous research that has examined topics such as interactions between law enforcement and PwMI, mental health training among police officers, or stigma that officers may hold, for example, has typically explored such themes through the use of vignettes and surveys and has produced quantitative data (Bahora et al., 2008; Compton et al., 2006; Fiske et al., 2021; Godschalx, 1984; M. S. Morabito et al., 2012a; Ritter et al., 2010; Watson et al., 2004b). Fewer studies have explored such topics using interviews and focus groups and have produced qualitative data (Cohen, 2023; Hanafi et al., 2008). Additionally, much research on such topics has taken place in larger cities or counties across the United States, such as Chicago, Atlanta, Lafayette, and Miami-Dade County, and have focused on a small number of police departments within cities and counties, (Compton et al., 2006; Ellis, 2014; M. Morabito et al., 2013; Wells & Schafer, 2006), with few studies examining such matters in more rural areas (Yang et al., 2018). Therefore, the purpose of the current study is to explore themes surrounding police response and encounters with PwMI in a rural area and to produce qualitative data. In addition, through conducting interviews and producing qualitative data, the current study hopes to contribute to criminal justice research by understanding what changes police officers wish to see in how they respond to and effectively deal with PwMI.

Definition of Terms

Various terms should be defined in order to ensure clarity throughout this study. Firstly, it is important to clarify the definition of mental illness and what is meant by it. In this study, "mental illness" or "people with mental illness" (PwMI) will refer to those with *serious* mental illness. Severe mental illness often encompasses disorders such as major depression with psychotic features, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, and schizoaffective disorder (Slate et al.,

2013). Additionally, serious mental illness impacts and burdens those experiencing it substantially as a result of serious functional impairment, which can hinder and limit life activities (National Institute of Mental Health, 2023).

Secondly, as will be discussed in future chapters, stigma is a prevalent theme in the discussion of mental illness and how people respond to those experiencing mental illness. Therefore, it is important to define what is meant by stigma. In his work on stigma, Erving Goffman (1963) notes many parts that encompass stigma, but it can be simply defined as the condition of a person who is excluded from society and excluded from full social acceptance. Individuals who are stigmatized have particular attributes that set them apart from other members of society; they are subsequently perceived as being less desirable, and in extreme circumstances, they are viewed as dangerous (Goffman, 1963). Furthermore, stigma involves society reducing an individual from a whole person to someone who is not quite human, undesirable, and tainted. As a result of reducing an individual to someone who is not human, a variety of discrimination is exercised; therefore, discrimination is a consequence of stigma (Goffman, 1963; Markowitz, 2014).

Research Questions

The overall aim of this study is to explore and examine police officers' responses to calls for service involving PwMI and their encounters. Within this overarching aim, policies and procedures, CIT and mental health training, competency and preparedness, disposition choices, stigma, and changes police officers would like to see will be examined. This study will focus on the following research questions:

Table 1

Research Questions

RQ1: Do police officers hold stigmatizing views and attitudes towards PwMI?

RQ1a: Do officers report stigma associated with PwMI?

RQ1b: Do officers report social distance associated with PwMI?

RQ1c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on stigma or social distance?

RQ2: Do police officers feel prepared and competent to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2a: Do police officers feel prepared to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2b: Do officers feel trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness?

RQ2c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on issues related to preparedness and competency of handling calls involving PwMI?

RQ2d: What challenges do officers face when making decisions on how to respond to a call involving PwMI?

RQ2e: Do officers feel that there are sufficient options available for responding to calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2f: Are there any barriers that need to be addressed to improve the response to calls for service involving mental illness?

(continued)

RQ3: Do officers who have received CIT training perceive this training as adequate? In what ways is it adequate and in what ways is it not?

RQ3a: Do officers perceive CIT training to be adequate in improving outcomes?

RQ3b: Has there been any unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training?

Chapter Summary

The aim of this chapter was to provide an overview of mental health in the United States, and the ways in which the prevalence of mental illness in the criminal justice system can be seen. Furthermore, the purpose of the current study was discussed in addition to the theoretical work on stigma as an aspect of labeling theory, which was explored as an explanation for why police officers may respond in certain ways during their encounters with PwMI. The following chapter will explore the literature on the variety of themes within the police response to PwMI. Chapter three will discuss the methodology of the current study, including the ways in which data was collected and analyzed. Chapter four will provide the results of the study, and Chapter five will discuss the findings of the study, its limitations, and any policy implications.

Chapter 2. Literature Review

Introduction

As part of their role as first responders, police officers can spend an ample amount of time responding to calls for service (CFS) involving people with mental illness (PwMI). Studies have found that police officers spend more time responding to calls involving PwMI than they do for calls involving, for example, burglaries, assaults, or traffic accidents (Reuland et al., 2009). Furthermore, studies report that 7-10% of all police encounters involve PwMI (Balfour et al., 2022; Fuller et al., 2016; Slate et al., 2013; Watson & Angell, 2013). When interacting with PwMI, police officers' perceptions and attitudes toward mental illness can potentially impact how they respond. For example, force may be used disproportionately towards those with mental illness compared to those without.

This chapter serves to provide an overview of the literature on police response to individuals with mental illness, including stigma, use of force, and dispositional options.

Following this, the chapter will review existing literature surrounding Crisis Intervention Teams (CIT) training as a tool to improve police response on the above-mentioned aspects. In addition, this chapter explores preparedness among police officers and the extent to which they feel prepared and competent to respond to calls for service involving individuals with mental illness, and whether or not mental health training impacts their preparedness. Similarly, the literature surrounding future directions and what changes police officers want to see implemented is addressed. Finally, this chapter highlights gaps in the literature surrounding police response to individuals with mental illness and the purpose of the current study is discussed.

Police Response

Stigma

As discussed previously, stigma can be defined as the condition of a person who is excluded from society and excluded from full social acceptance (Goffman, 1963). As a result of having particular attributes that set them apart from other members of society, individuals are perceived as less desirable, and in extreme circumstances, they are viewed as dangerous, and then discriminated against (Goffman, 1963). Markowitz (2014) notes that mental illness stigma is associated with a number of negative stereotypes such as dangerousness, incompetence, and weakness. Dangerousness and being violent are two of the most prevalent misconceptions about individuals with mental illness (Ruiz & Miller, 2004; Slate et al., 2013; Watson et al., 2004a).

While individuals believe that those with mental illness are violent and dangerous, research has shown that the majority of PwMI are not dangerous or violent (Glied & Frank, 2014; Knoll & Annas, 2015; SAMHSA, 2023). Most individuals that suffer with mental health problems do not commit violent acts of crime, and they are not any more likely to be violent compared to those without mental illness. For example, approximately 3-5% of violent crimes are committed by individuals with serious mental illness, more specifically, mass shootings carried out by individuals with serious mental illness comprise less than 1% of all gun-related homicides (Knoll & Annas, 2015; SAMHSA, 2023). In fact, individuals with mental illness are more likely to be the victims of violent crimes than the perpetrators (Desmarais et al., 2014; Teplin et al., 2005).

Despite research showing that the majority of PwMI are not dangerous or violent, stigma towards PwMI still exists within society. Stigma can therefore be a possible explanation for the prevalence of mental illness in the criminal justice system, specifically how police officers

respond to and interact with PwMI. Before examining the literature on stigma and attitudes that police officers may hold, it is important to review and understand society's attitudes and perceptions toward those with mental illness. By understanding society's attitudes and if they hold such stigmatizing beliefs, it can help understand that police officers, as members of society who deal closely with PwMI, may also hold such views.

Many members of society hold the stigmatizing view that those who experience mental illness are violent and dangerous. For example, in their study, Link et al. (1999) used a nationwide survey to examine society's perceptions of mental illness as well as perceived causes, dangerousness, and social distance. Through the use of vignettes, they described individuals with major depressive disorder, schizophrenia, drug dependence, alcohol dependence, and a troubled person, each in different scenarios. This study found that dangerousness is a central aspect of the stereotype of mental illness, and when presented with symptoms of mental illness, people's fears heighten dramatically. This occurs even when violent behavior is not mentioned. Link et al. (1999) conclude that public fears are not in proportion with reality, and despite efforts to curb stigma, the dangerousness stereotype has endured.

With society holding stigmatizing views towards PwMI, it would be reasonable to expect police officers to hold a more stigmatized view than the general population due to their consistent contact with these individuals. Similarly, police officers' interactions typically involve deviant or illegal behavior, therefore contributing to the stigmatized views that they may hold. Slate et al. (2013) argue that stigma and viewing PwMI as dangerous and violent can cause criminal justice professionals to socially avoid such individuals or interact with them in a way during encounters, which produces dire outcomes. In their study, Watson et al. (2004a) surveyed 382 police officers during 30 in-service training courses in the Chicago metropolitan area. This

study, while finding that police officers viewed individuals with schizophrenia as worthy of help and not responsible for their situation, found that police officers nevertheless viewed people with schizophrenia as more dangerous compared to those for whom there was no information provided on their mental illness. Additionally, police officers felt more anger towards individuals with schizophrenia.

Watson et al. (2004b) hypothesized that police officers' responses would be affected if they had information about an individual's mental illness, but this hypothesis was not supported. However, other significant findings did emerge from this study. For example, for individuals they viewed as dangerous, police officers were less likely to act on the information the individuals provided. Similarly, police officers were less willing to take action on behalf of victims with mental illness. Such findings could indicate that police officers do not find people with mental illness capable or credible, a common stereotype of those with mental illness.

In their study, Ruiz and Miller (2004) also found similar mixed results regarding police officers and their attitudes and perceptions towards PwMI. In this study, 164 police departments in Pennsylvania were surveyed in an attempt to gain an understanding of their policies and procedures for handling calls for service involving PwMI, as well as their personal perceptions of violence and dangerousness towards PwMI. Just under half (43%) agreed that PwMI are dangerous whereas 56% of respondents disagreed that PwMI are dangerous. While more respondents disagreed with the stereotype that PwMI are dangerous, it should not be overlooked that 43% agreed with the view that PwMI are dangerous. Additional findings in this study found that 88% of respondents believed that responding to calls for service involving PwMI is just as dangerous as responding to calls for service for an armed robbery. Furthermore, when asked how they felt when responding to calls for service involving PwMI, 49% of respondents felt

"uneasy," "threatened," and "worried" (Ruiz & Miller, 2004). The use of language such as "threatened" implies that police officers view PwMI as dangerous and something to fear. While the studies mentioned so far have had mixed findings regarding stigmatizing attitudes toward PwMI, the results still highlight that some police officers do hold such attitudes.

It is also important to explore how PwMI view their encounters with the police from their perspective. One study to do so was conducted by Watson and Angell (2013). In this study, stigma was examined from the perspective of PwMI and their interactions with police officers. Watson and Angell (2013) surveyed and interviewed individuals they had recruited from three separate psychiatric rehabilitation programs in Chicago. They wanted to examine the effects of perceived stigma and the relationship between perceived procedural justice and cooperation in encounters. Procedural justice refers to fairness in decision-making and procedures (Donner et al., 2015). Additionally, acting in a procedurally just manner involves being fair and neutral in decision-making and treating individuals with respect (Mazerolle et al., 2013). In policing, specifically, research has found that when the general public view the police to be acting in a procedurally just manner, they are more likely to cooperate with the police and comply with any requests, and view the police as legitimate (Mazerolle et al., 2013). According to the results of their study, Watson and Angell (2013) found that people were more cooperative, better behaved, and showed less resistance when they perceived less stigma from the police officers. As a result, they were treated more fairly.

Stigma, particularly the "dangerousness" stereotype, may contribute to the use of force by police officers when encountering an individual with mental illness. Ruiz and Miller (2004) argue that police officers often approach situations believing that an individual is dangerous rather than with the mindset that they are an individual suffering from an illness. By approaching

scenes in this way, it creates a self-fulfilling prophecy and can have tragic results, such as death. Overall, responding to an individual who is in need or experiencing a mental health crisis while holding such beliefs and having a stigmatizing attitude towards them can contribute to excessive or disproportionate use of force by police towards PwMI.

Use of Force

A report published by the Bureau of Justice Statistics (2022) highlights how often force is used by police. For example, it was estimated in 2020 that approximately 21% (53.8 million) of residents living in the United States experienced contact with police in the previous year. Out of these residents who experienced contact with the police, 1.9% experienced the threat of force or nonfatal use of force (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2022). Additionally, data has been collected and examined specific types of force used by police. From 2015 to 2022, the Washington Post (2023) collected data on police shootings and observed that there have been 8,088 fatal police shootings with 19% (1,694) of these incidents involving an individual with mental illness.

Current research on the use of force by police officers against people with mental illness indicates that higher levels of force are used at a disproportionate rate. In one study that examined observations of patrol officers and field supervisors of the Indianapolis Police Department (IPD) from 1996 to 1997, it was observed that force was used by police officers on 10.8% of PwMI compared to 7.8% of people without mental illness (Engel & Silver, 2001). In another data set of observations of patrol officers in 60 neighborhoods across three major metropolitan cities (Rochester, New York; St Louis, Missouri; Tampa/St Petersburg, Florida) in 1977, the difference was even greater, with force used on 13.5% of PwMI compared to just 3% of those without mental illness (Engel & Silver, 2001). These findings are comparable to those found by Laniyonu and Goff (2021) who examined 28,648 events across nine police departments

in the United States over a six-year period. Results from this study showed that people with serious mental illness are significantly overrepresented in use-of-force incidents (Laniyonu & Goff, 2021). Individuals with severe mental illness were present in 1.3% to 3.1% of encounters, however, the use of force against PwMI ranged from 8.7% to 26.8% of encounters, therefore highlighting the disproportionate rate in which force is used against PwMI (Laniyonu & Goff, 2021). Laniyonu and Goff (2021) concluded that people with serious mental illness are 12 times more likely to experience use of force in encounters with police officers and 10 times more likely to be injured compared to those without mental illness, and are therefore disproportionately represented in use of force incidents.

Such findings could provide support for the argument, noted previously in this chapter, that police officers' approach calls for service involving PwMI with the belief that an individual is dangerous, therefore leading to a self-fulfilling prophecy in which force is used. This argument is further supported by the findings from Yang et al. (2018) who examined calls for service and surveyed 71 police officers in Roanoke County, Virginia. They found that PwMI are disproportionately represented in use of force incidents (20.9%), despite only making up a small portion of calls for service (1.3%). As Yang et al. (2018) argue, the findings on use of force incidents among PwMI are corroborated by the responses given by police officers in the survey. For example, 77.5% of police officers reported feeling afraid, unsafe, and in fear of their own safety when responding to calls involving PwMI.

Dispositions

When responding to calls for service involving someone with a mental illness, police officers must decide whether to arrest individuals or to divert them to mental health services in the community (Lamb et al., 2002; Wells & Schafer, 2006). Some options that are available to

police officers when resolving calls for service involving PwMI include doing nothing, handling the matter informally, arrest, involuntary hospitalization, or civil commitment (Slate et al., 2013). Police officers may not want to arrest individuals and process them through the criminal justice system and would rather take them to a mental health facility; however, while this may be the case, sometimes arrests are necessary as they are the only option available. "Mercy bookings" is a term used to describe this predicament police officers may find themselves in. Police officers may use mercy bookings because they have no other way of getting an individual mental health treatment and no other alternatives that are more appropriate are available (Engel & Silver, 2001; Markowitz, 2006; Wood & Watson, 2017). It is also important to understand that hospitals often have strict criteria when it comes to involuntary hospitalization admissions, and police officers can frequently find themselves waiting at hospitals for hours, often with suspects being released as a result of not meeting the admissions criteria (Green, 1997). Therefore, the availability of mental health services and resources in the community, in addition to admission criteria, can affect how police officers respond to calls for service involving PwMI and how they resolve such calls. Furthermore, it is also important to consider that the seriousness of the offense also impacts how police officers resolve such calls, as a diversion to mental health services may not be appropriate.

Some studies have found that police officers disproportionately arrest those with mental illness compared to those without. Livingston (2016) examined 85 studies with 328,461 cases of encounters involving PwMI and police officers in multiple countries and found that 25% of PwMI have been arrested at some point in their lives. Looking specifically at the United States, Teplin (1984) analyzed 884 police encounters involving 1,798 citizens. The study found that 46.7% of those with mental illness were arrested compared to 27.9% of the suspects that were

deemed not to have a mental illness, even after accounting for offense type (Teplin, 1984). In other words, this study observed that PwMI are almost 20% more likely to be arrested compared to those without mental illness. As discussed above, Teplin (1984) notes that in their study, police officers knew that psychiatric hospitals in the community had strict admission requirements; therefore, they needed another disposition. Further, Teplin (1984) concluded that the requirements that are needed to be admitted to a psychiatric hospital, which are found in many mental health codes, mean that individuals are considered "undesirable" by hospitals, therefore resulting in arrest. While research shows that PwMI are arrested at a higher rate compared to those without mental illness, this is not to say that PwMI are involved in more crime. These findings could very well be a result of a lack of available mental health services in the community that police officers can successfully divert PwMI to.

In a more recent study, Engel and Silver (2001) aimed to build off of Teplin's (1984) study and examined arrest rates from two data sets from two periods in time: the Project on Policing Neighborhoods (1996-1997) and the Police Service Study (1977). Both data sets included data from metropolitan police departments across different U.S. cities. While this study aimed to build from Teplin's (1984) study, it produced conflicting results. Engel and Silver (2001) found from the Project on Policing Neighborhoods data that police officers were significantly less likely to arrest PwMI (7.6%) compared to individuals without mental illness (18.2%). Additionally, from the Police Service Study dataset, results showed that, while PwMI (16.2%) were arrested at a higher rate compared to individuals without (13%), such findings were not statistically significant (Engel & Silver, 2001). Therefore, studies examining arrest rates among PwMI have found conflicting results, with some studies showing PwMI are arrested at

higher rates compared to individuals who do not experience mental illness, whereas other studies have found that PwMI are not arrested at a disproportionate rate.

Other research has examined dispositional options available to police officers in addition to the rate of arrest, as has been examined above. Wells and Schafer (2006) argue that arrest is likely due to limited mental health resources in the community. In their survey of 126 police officers across five departments in Indiana, it was observed that police officers are not satisfied with the disposition options available to them, with 97% of police officers stating it needs to be easier to get PwMI into treatment facilities (Wells & Schafer, 2006). Additionally, 60% of respondents believed that the most appropriate disposition when resolving calls for service involving PwMI is a psychiatric hospital; however, only 38% of officers take PwMI to the hospital. In a similar study, Yang et al. (2018) found that only half (50.7%) of police officers were satisfied with the dispositional options available to them. Furthermore, the top disposition was voluntary hospital transportation by the police department (76.1%).

While the previously mentioned studies have focused on surveying police officers directly, Livingston et al. (2014) interviewed individuals who had been recruited from mental health centers and asked them about their encounters with the police. In this study, results showed that the most common resolution was no action taken (32%), with other dispositions including taking the individuals to the hospital for psychiatric treatment (15%), taking participants to the hospital for medical treatment (12%), and referring them to a mental health agency or service (7%). As has been explored so far, police response encompasses varying aspects, with previous research finding conflicting results in many areas of police response. As will be discussed throughout the rest of the chapter, mental health training can have a substantial impact on police response and encounters with PwMI.

Training to Improve Response

The literature examined thus far has focused primarily on stigma, use of force, and dispositions as part of the police response during encounters with PwMI. In order to improve response, mental health training, particularly Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training, has been implemented across the United States with varying results. CIT was first developed in Memphis in the 1980s as a response to the fatal police shooting of an individual with mental illness (Balfour et al., 2022; Cochran et al., 2000). Since then, there has been a rapid growth in the number of programs being implemented across the country. It was reported in 2008 that there were 400 programs across the country, with this number growing to over 2,700 in 2019 (Rogers et al., 2019). To effectively respond to individuals suffering from mental illness, CIT requires law enforcement professionals to complete 40 hours of specialized training (Watson et al., 2008). While CIT has developed in many ways since the 1980s and police departments differ in how they implement it, the developers of the program set forth basic goals and aims of the program. Through the use of proper and effective training, the aims of CIT include improving the safety and risk of injury of police officers and those with mental illness, and effectively redirecting individuals from the criminal justice system to mental health facilities and services (Dupont et al., 2007; Dupont & Cochran, 2000; University of Memphis CIT Center, n.d.). Furthermore, Dupont et al. (2007) argue that the goals of CIT include training enough law enforcement professionals so that there is an adequate number trained, therefore having enough officers on duty to respond to calls at all times. CIT training has been further developed by including visits to treatment centers and mental health facilities, role-playing, and hearing personal stories from people with mental illness and their families (Watson et al., 2008). In addition, the goals of CIT have grown to include improving officer knowledge and understanding of the signs and

symptoms of mental illness, decreasing attitudes and stigma towards PwMI, causes of mental illness, reducing unnecessary arrests, and reducing the use of force (Balfour et al., 2022; Slate et al., 2013; Watson et al., 2008). As will be discussed, numerous studies have examined the effectiveness of CIT as a tool to improve police response in their encounters with PwMI.

CIT and Stigma

Research that has examined whether CIT can reduce stigmatizing attitudes among police officers towards PwMI examines stigma by looking at attitudes and perceptions, but also social distance and whether police officers feel frightened or uncomfortable during encounters. With regard to reducing stigma, numerous studies have found CIT to be an effective tool. A survey of police officers in Atlanta before and after CIT training found that following training, police officers reported lower levels of social distance, and their views concerning aggressiveness also improved (Compton et al., 2006). This study also provided support for the argument that CIT can change myths surrounding mental illness and that educational programs can be an effective tool in reducing stigmatizing beliefs towards individuals with schizophrenia (Compton et al., 2006). In a similar study that also examined stigmatizing attitudes on the first and last days of CIT training, Ellis (2014) found a 34.18% change in stigmatizing attitudes and a 39.81% change in perception from police officers after CIT training. Therefore, this study found support for the hypothesis that stigmatizing attitudes and perceptions can improve following CIT training. While studies have shown that CIT has an effect on reducing stigma among police officers, Nick et al. (2022) claimed, however, that CIT does not completely diminish these beliefs. For example, 76.1% of police officer trainees held at least one stigmatizing belief surrounding mental illness before CIT training, and this reduced to 60.9% of trainees following training. Overall, it was recorded that 52.2% of trainees reported fewer stigmatizing attitudes after training.

As discussed previously, stigma can be examined by looking at attitudes and perceptions, as well as social distance and whether police officers feel frightened or uncomfortable during encounters. While some studies have looked at stigma as a whole, others have found results that just focus on stigma that emerges during encounters, such as social distance. For example, a survey of 126 police officers from five police departments in Lafayette, Indiana, found that before training, one-third of officers felt uncomfortable when interacting with PwMI, but this reduced to just under 25% following the completion of CIT training (Wells & Schafer, 2006). The studies mentioned thus far have used pre-test and post-test surveys in order to examine the effect of CIT on stigma. In their study, which examined social distance, Bahora et al. (2008) had a control group of officers who had not received CIT training and used this group to compare with a group of officers before and after they received CIT training. This study found that before CIT, there was no difference in social distance between the officers in the control group and the officers who had not yet completed training. However, following CIT, social distance significantly decreased. Bahora et al. (2008) concluded that a decrease in social distance has important implications as it can result in greater safety in encounters between police officers and PwMI.

While research has found support for CIT as an effective tool to reduce stigma among police officers, other research has found CIT training to not produce significant changes in officer attitudes (Demir et al., 2009; Haigh et al., 2020). While there are inconsistent findings, it is important to note that studies often survey police officers on hypothetical situations. For example, Demir et al. (2009), in their study that examined how attitudes towards schizophrenia change after CIT, concluded that how stigma translates into practical changes seen in the field needs to be examined. Similar sentiments were stated by Nick et al. (2022), who noted that the

extent to which training translates into practice in the field is not known. However, in their study, Hanafi et al. (2008) utilized focus groups in their study on the effectiveness of CIT and as such, they could examine the effectiveness of CIT on stigma in the field. Officers in this study discussed how CIT increased their knowledge, which then reduced stigma. For example, one officer stated how CIT "Helps you see [the consumer] more as a person instead of a problem," with another officer discussing how they have grown past prejudging PwMI (Hanafi et al., 2008). It is clear that findings on the effectiveness of CIT on stigma are mixed, and most studies have utilized surveys on hypothetical situations; therefore, how stigma translates into practical changes in the field is mostly unknown.

CIT and Use of Force

As discussed previously, research that has examined the use of force by police officers against PwMI has found that more serious levels of force are used at a higher rate and that PwMI are disproportionately represented in use-of-force incidents (Engel & Silver, 2001; Laniyonu & Goff, 2021; Yang et al., 2018). Just as has been done with stigma, the effectiveness of CIT to reduce the use of force towards PwMI has also been examined. In their examination of 655 incident reports completed by approximately 200 CIT police officers in Las Vegas, Nevada, Skeem and Bibeau (2008) found that force was only used in 36 (6%) of events. In these 36 events where officers used force, lower levels of force were used, such as hands-on force, compared to higher levels of force, such as a taser or a gunshot with low-lethality. Additionally, it was observed that force was only used in 15% of the 189 incidents with a serious to extreme potential for violence.

When assessing the effectiveness of CIT on the use of force by police officers, studies have used control groups and compared the use of force between police officers who have

received CIT training and police officers who have not. For example, Compton et al. (2011) surveyed 48 CIT officers and 87 non-CIT officers in a police department in the southeastern United States and found that officers who had received CIT training believed it was more effective to use nonphysical actions. Additionally, in the survey, CIT officers selected actions with lower physical force compared to the police officers who had not received CIT training (Compton et al., 2011). In a similar study, Morabito et al. (2012) found that even when an individual becomes increasingly resistant, officers who have received CIT training are less likely to use force in response compared to officers who have not received CIT training.

Unlike the studies mentioned thus far, which have shown CIT to have a positive effect on the use of force, Kerr et al. (2010) found mixed results on the effectiveness of CIT on the use of force. While verbal warnings were used more than other types of force and firearms were not used in any of the 865 incidents recorded, it was observed that CIT did not reduce injuries towards PwMI. In a separate study, Morabito et al. (2017) examined 4,211 cases from the Portland Police Bureau on use of force from 2008 to 2011. It is important to note that a core element of CIT is that only a set number of officers should receive training and that they should voluntarily apply for it (Dupont et al., 2007). However, since 2008, every officer who works for the Portland Police Bureau has received CIT training. Morabito et al. (2017) observed that individuals who did not display behavioral health disorders were less likely to have physical force used against them compared to those displaying comorbid disorders. While it could be argued that CIT did not have an impact on the use of force, Morabito et al. (2017) note that the behaviors of the individuals can also shape the response from the police officers in addition to training.

Additional mixed results regarding the use of force were observed by Compton et al. (2014). It was found that there was no overall difference in the use of force between CIT officers and officers who had not received CIT training. However, there was a difference between the officers at the highest level of force used, which suggested that officers who received CIT training used de-escalation techniques (Compton et al., 2014). While this study found no overall difference in the effectiveness of CIT on use of force, it was observed that when it comes to resolutions and dispositions, CIT officers were more likely to transfer PwMI to mental health facilities and less likely to arrest (Compton et al., 2014).

CIT and Dispositions

Research that has examined CIT and its effect on how police officers resolve encounters focuses greatly on the effectiveness of CIT in reducing arrests. In addition to arrest, research has also studied the impact of CIT on diversions to mental health services and facilities. Studies have found that CIT increases referrals to mental health facilities and that this occurs more than arrests (Compton et al., 2014; Franz & Borum, 2011; Skeem & Bibeau, 2008; Taheri, 2016; Yang et al., 2018). For example, Franz and Borum (2011) examined 1,539 CIT calls from nine law enforcement agencies in Florida and found that the arrest rate for these CIT calls was only 3%. In a similar study that also looked at arrest rates, Taheri (2016) carried out a systematic review of eight studies and observed that officers who had received CIT training were less likely to arrest PwMI compared to officers who had not received the training. As mentioned above, studies have also looked at how effective CIT is at diverting PwMI away from the criminal justice system and toward mental health services. In an examination of 655 After Action Reports (AARs) completed by CIT officers in Las Vegas, Skeem and Bibeau (2008) found that the most common disposition

was hospitalization (74%), with arrest occurring in only 6% of cases. This suggests that CIT can be an effective jail diversion tool.

The above studies have observed data on arrest rates and successful diversions to mental health facilities. However, in their research, Yang et al. (2018) studied police officers' personal views on the effectiveness of CIT in addition to examining calls for service data. Results found the most common disposition when responding to calls for service involving PwMI was voluntary hospital transport by the police department (76.1%), with arrest only occurring in 8.5% of encounters. Furthermore, 76.6% of police officers agreed with the statement that CIT training increases a police officer's likelihood that they will refer individuals to mental health services (Yang et al., 2018).

The studies mentioned thus far have observed positive outcomes as a result of police officers receiving CIT. However, mixed findings have emerged in other studies. In their study, Teller et al. (2006) analyzed calls for service data in Akron, Ohio, two years before implementation of CIT and four years after implementation in order to measure the effectiveness of CIT on police officers' dispositions. From 1998 to 2004, over 1.5 million calls for service were made, with just over 10,000 of these calls relating to mental health disturbances. Teller et al. (2006) found a positive effect of CIT, with CIT officers more likely to take individuals with mental illness to mental health facilities. Similarly, it was observed that after CIT was implemented, the rate at which PwMI were transported to jail decreased. However, this was only a slight decrease from 3% to 2.9%. Additionally, negative findings on the effect of CIT emerged. For example, Teller et al. (2006) found that officers were more likely to transport PwMI to jail (4.1%) versus officers without CIT training (2.4%). Teller et al. (2006) note that the higher rate of arrest was unanticipated, yet it could be explained by the fact that CIT officers have received

training, so they may have a greater understanding compared to non-CIT officers when making an arrest is preferred.

As discussed above, there have been conflicting findings on the effectiveness of CIT and how it can improve stigma, use of force, and dispositional decision-making for police officers. While studies have utilized different research methods, from surveys to focus groups to analyzing records, it is important to note that some studies use hypothetical situations and do not examine the effect of CIT in the field. Therefore, we are unsure how well these results translate into real-life practice. One area that might further the assessment of the effectiveness of CIT and provide a greater understanding of police response to PwMI is preparedness and whether police officers feel confident and adequately prepared to respond to calls for service involving PwMI.

Preparedness

With police officers often responsible for responding to calls for service involving PwMI, it is important to consider whether or not police officers are competent to respond to such incidents (Alpert, 2015). Bittner (1967) argues, for example, that dealing with incidents involving PwMI is incompatible with a police officer's primary role; therefore, they lack training and competence. Bittner's (1967) sentiment is echoed by studies that have assessed how police officers feel when responding to calls for service and how training and other factors impact feelings of preparedness. For example, Clayfield et al. (2011), in their survey of 379 police officers in a police department in the northeastern United States, found that officers who had received mental health training in the past felt more prepared to respond to incidents involving PwMI. Additionally, police officers who had personal experiences with mental illness felt more prepared.

Other studies have examined whether officers who have received CIT training feel prepared compared to non-CIT officers (Bonfine et al., 2014; Borum et al., 1998; Ritter et al., 2010; Tartaro et al., 2021b). For example, Ritter et al. (2010) surveyed both CIT and non-CIT officers and found that before receiving CIT training, officers were more likely to report feelings of unpreparedness. However, following CIT training, they felt more prepared. The change in feelings of preparedness increased from 26% to 97% following training (Ritter et al., 2010). In a similar study, Bonfine et al. (2014) surveyed 57 volunteer CIT officers in Ohio and observed that 93% of officers were very confident in their ability to respond to calls for service involving PwMI. The CIT officers were also surveyed on their views of non-CIT officers, and 89% stated they do not believe non-CIT officers are prepared to handle these types of calls for service (Bonfine et al., 2014). While CIT training has been implemented widely across the United States, not all police officers are required to receive it. Furthermore, those who have received training believe that it is important, but it is not enough, and they want more (Bonfine et al., 2014; Cohen, 2023; Vermette et al., 2005). These are areas that law enforcement professionals and researchers argue need to change in order to improve police response in encounters with PwMI.

Future Directions

One of the core elements of the CIT program is that only select officers should receive training and that they should voluntarily apply for the program (Dupont et al., 2007).

Researchers who have assessed the effectiveness of CIT in a variety of ways agree with this core element (Cohen, 2023; Compton et al., 2017; Hails & Borum, 2003; Watson et al., 2010).

Reasons for advocating for the voluntary nature of CIT include those who volunteer are motivated and service-oriented, it will produce the best outcomes and the true core value of CIT is not diluted because not all officers receive training (Cohen, 2023; Compton et al., 2017;

Watson et al., 2010). However, other law enforcement professionals and researchers argue that all police officers should receive CIT training and that this would allow for there to be more officers that are trained, therefore reducing the problem of not having enough CIT officers available when needed (Morabito et al., 2017). Furthermore, in one study, a CIT-trained captain stated that if all police officers received CIT training, CIT would be more successful (Canada et al., 2010). As noted above, those who have received training believe that it is not enough and they need more (Bonfine et al., 2014; Cohen, 2023; Vermette et al., 2005). In a series of semi-structured interviews with 57 law enforcement officers across multiple agencies in Texas, it was observed that while mental health training is more widely available than it ever has been, it is still not enough (Cohen, 2023). Furthermore, one police officer discussed how they receive a great deal of training, but there is still a lot they do not know when it comes to mental health (Cohen, 2023).

Research has shown that while law enforcement professionals have received training, some do not believe it to be adequate. It has also been observed that advancements in training are not the only area in which improvements can be made. For example, training is needed to improve police response to PwMI; however, if resources are not available in the community, the impact of training is weakened (Canada et al., 2010; Cohen, 2023; Cooper et al., 2004; Dupont & Cochran, 2000; Husted et al., 1995; Lamb et al., 2002; Steadman et al., 2001; Watson et al., 2011). For example, in one study, it was observed that the biggest barrier to the successful implementation of CIT was inadequate services in the community, with one police officer stating that they cannot do their job because there are no resources (Canada et al., 2010). A similar sentiment was stated by another police officer in a separate study who explained how the lack of

training is not where the issue lies, but rather the problem lies in the community where there is no corresponding mental health support (Cooper et al., 2004).

In their study, Lamb et al. (2002) discuss how neither the criminal justice system nor the mental health system can effectively manage mental health crises they may face in their community without support from each other. Similarly, Steadman et al. (2001) note that for programs to be successful, mutual respect between mental health professionals in the community and law enforcement is needed. Therefore, improving collaborations between both systems can be an effective tool to improve police encounters with PwMI. Ways in which this can be achieved include problem-solving meetings, ride-alongs, and in-service training involving both agencies (Husted et al., 1995). Overall, successful and adequate collaborations between the criminal justice system and the mental health system are needed in order to effectively respond to calls for service involving PwMI. It is very well having police officers trained, but if there are no resources available in the community, the impact of training is weakened.

Current Study

Existing research on police response to PwMI has looked at how stigma, use of force, and dispositional options can impact the ways in which police officers respond to calls for service involving PwMI. Similarly, research has examined the effectiveness of CIT in improving the ways in which police officers respond in their encounters. It has also been examined whether or not police officers, with or without training, feel prepared to respond and what changes could be made to improve encounters. Studies that have been discussed in this chapter tend to focus on law enforcement professionals in police departments in large cities and counties across the United States, and they often utilize quantitative data research methods, such as surveys. Few studies examine police response to PwMI in more rural areas (Yang et al., 2018), and so research

is needed to understand how police officers respond to individuals with mental illness in rural areas. It is reasonable to expect rural officers to respond differently than their urban counterparts for different reasons. Firstly, mental health training may look different for rural officers, and it may not be as widely available or utilized. Additionally, mental health services and resources may be scarce in rural areas compared to cities, thus affecting dispositional options for police officers and how they respond to those in a mental health crisis.

Furthermore, few studies have examined this topic using qualitative research methods (Cohen, 2023; Hanafi et al., 2008), therefore, more qualitative research is needed to understand this topic more and develop our knowledge further. In the study conducted by Hanafi et al. (2008), two prominent themes emerged when examining the impact of CIT; increased knowledge and awareness of mental illness, and practical application of skills learned. Through interviewing police officers, additional findings may emerge on the impact of CIT and this may differ for officers in rural areas. Furthermore, Hanafi et al. (2008) conclude by stating that additional research should investigate the differences between CIT-trained officers and non-CIT officers; therefore, this study aims to interview officers who have received training and officers who have not in order to add to the literature. Overall, the current study will add to the literature by using interviews to explore police response to PwMI in a rural location within the United States.

Chapter Summary

This chapter reviewed existing literature on police responses to PwMI and how training can improve responses. An overview of stigma, use of force, and dispositional options as elements of police response was discussed, as well as preparedness and what changes law enforcement professionals and researchers want to see happen. While a considerable amount of

research has been done on this topic, most of it has taken place in larger cities and counties across the United States; thus, there still is a gap in the literature on police response in rural areas. The following chapter will discuss the methodology used in the current study, focusing on the sample, data collection, and method of analysis.

Chapter 3. Methodology

Introduction

Chapter two examined existing literature on police response to individuals with mental illness and training to improve response. Most studies used quantitative methods and focused on police departments and training programs in large metropolitan cities or counties across the United States, with few using qualitative methods or examining police response and mental health training in rural areas. The aim of this study, therefore, is to fill this gap in the literature and explore the police response to individuals with mental illness in rural areas using qualitative methods. It is important to utilize qualitative methods as it will allow for a deeper understanding to be gained on the topic and the "why?" to be explored in greater depth. This chapter will discuss the methodological approach, including the sample size, data collection method, research questions, and data analysis.

Sample

The sample for this study included police officers from departments across East

Tennessee. The researcher reached out to supervisors from a number of police departments in the region and discussed the aims and purpose of the study in order to be granted permission to interview officers in their departments. In addition, the researcher used two sampling techniques to obtain a sample. First, the research used a snowball sampling technique in which participants passed along the contact details of colleagues and fellow officers who could possibly participate in the study. Secondly, a purposive sampling technique was used in which the researcher used a webpage that contained the contact information (email address and/or telephone number) of every police chief in Tennessee. The researcher selected 15 police chiefs from the available list that were located in East Tennessee and that also had an email address provided. As a result of

the above-mentioned methods, the researcher obtained a sample of 19 participants. The sample included officers from seven police departments across East Tennessee.

The sample consisted mostly of males, with only three female participants. The ages of police officers ranged from 25 to 59 with an average officer age of 35.3 years. The average years of service was 9.5 years with the shortest being two and the longest being 32 years. Regarding education, the majority of police officers (n = 10) had a bachelor's degree, followed by those with a master's degree (n = 4). One police officer's highest level of education was a high school diploma, two police officers held an associate's degree, and one had completed some college. In addition, one police officer is working on their PhD. Furthermore, the study aimed to examine differences between officers who had CIT training and officers who did not. Therefore, the sample consisted of police eight officers who had CIT training and 11 who did not.

Data Collection

The researcher created an interview guide to answer three research questions (Table 2). Following this, the researcher conducted semi-structured interviews with police officers in order to examine police response to individuals with mental illness. The use of semi-structured interviews allowed for an in-depth collection of data that could not have been gathered from structured interviews or surveys. In addition, the aim of this study was to contribute to the qualitative literature on this topic, therefore, semi-structured interviews were necessary. Before the interview, participants were provided with an informed consent document which stated the aims of the research in addition to any potential benefits that could be gained from their involvement or any potential risks that could arise. All participants provided verbal consent to be interviewed and the majority of participants (n = 18) agreed to have their interviews recorded.

During the interviews, no information that could identify the participants was collected and the names of police departments that participated remained confidential. Following the interviews, the researcher transcribed all data, and the recordings were then deleted. During this process, the participants were also assigned names (e.g., Police Officer 1, Police Officer 2) in order to further the protection of their anonymity.

Table 2

Research Questions

RQ1: Do police officers hold stigmatizing views and attitudes towards PwMI?

RQ1a: Do officers report stigma associated with PwMI?

RQ1b: Do officers report social distance associated with PwMI?

RQ1c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those

who have not on stigma or social distance.

RQ2: Do police officers feel prepared and competent to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2a: Do police officers feel prepared to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2b: Do officers feel trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness?

RQ2c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on issues related to preparedness and competency of handling calls involving PwMI?

(continued)

RQ2d: What challenges do officers face when making decisions on how to respond to a call involving PwMI?

RQ2e: Do officers feel that there are sufficient options available for responding to calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2f: Are there any barriers that need to be addressed to improve the response to calls for service involving mental illness?

RQ3: Do officers who have received CIT training perceive this training as adequate? In what ways is it adequate and in what ways is it not?

RQ3a: Do officers perceive CIT training to be adequate in improving outcomes?

RQ3b: Has there been any unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training?

Demographic Questions

The beginning of the interview comprised a series of questions relating to the individual characteristics of the police officer. In this section, police officers were asked questions about their age, highest level of education, and years of service. In addition, questions were asked about how frequently they respond to calls for service involving PwMI and how much of their workload is dedicated to such encounters. This allowed the researcher to receive an overview of the sample and also receive information on the participants' previous encounters with individuals with mental illness and set the tone for the rest of the interview. Furthermore, participants were

asked if they knew what their department's policies and procedures were regarding responding to calls for service involving PwMI.

Research Question #1

Stigma is an element that has been explored in a lot of research; therefore, the following section of the interview guide aimed to answer the first research question (Do police officers hold stigmatizing views and attitudes towards PwMI?). The researcher used open-ended questions in order to assess whether police officers held stigmatizing views towards individuals with mental illness. The first question aimed to understand how calls that involve PwMI differ from calls with individuals without mental illness. Participants were then asked if they were uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI and what their perceptions were of PwMI and levels of dangerousness. At the end of this section, participants were asked their thoughts on what caused mental illness. These questions aimed to gain an understanding of any stigma that police officers might hold when encountering PwMI, but in such a way as to be mindful of the sensitivity of the topic.

Research Question #2

In order to add to the literature on training and preparedness, the next section of the interview was comprised of questions designed to answer the second research question (*Do police officers feel prepared and competent to handle calls for service involving PwMI?*) The researcher asked the officers a series of questions in order to gain an understanding of whether police officers feel prepared to respond to calls for service involving PwMI. Follow-up questions were asked to assess why the officers felt prepared or not. Furthermore, the researcher asked specifically whether or not the officer had received CIT training. Depending on the answers given, the researcher asked a different set of questions. CIT-trained officers were asked about

their training, what it entailed, and how CIT, if at all, impacted their ability to respond to these types of calls. For officers who had not received CIT training, the researcher asked questions related to any mental health training they might have received and if they wanted to receive CIT training. The last questions of the interview guide related to barriers and challenges that officers face when responding to calls involving PwMI. In order to understand what barriers and challenges are present, the researcher used open-ended questions to answer this research question and the researcher followed with a question related to changes the officer would like to see implemented in order to address these barriers.

Research Question #3

The interview also consisted of a selection of questions in order to address the third research question (Do officers who have received CIT training perceive the training as adequate?) The researcher specifically asked CIT-trained officers whether or not they believe CIT training to be adequate when responding to calls for service involving PwMI. Furthermore, the researcher asked officers what unintended outcomes, either positive or negative, have been associated with the implementation of CIT. Lastly, the final question asked allowed the officers to elaborate on anything discussed throughout the interview or to add any additional comments.

Data Analysis

The researcher transcribed all interviews that took place and then performed a content analysis. In the analysis, the researcher examined each interview and identified recurring themes discussed by the police officers. The recurring themes allowed the researcher to answer the above-mentioned research questions using quotes from the officers, and examine any similarities or differences in answers between the officers.

Chapter Summary

This chapter discussed the methodology of the study, including the research questions, sample, data collection, and data analysis. The researcher contacted police departments in East Tennessee and successfully interviewed 19 police officers about their responses to individuals with mental illness. The interviews were semi-structured, enabling the researcher to ask a series of set questions while also allowing for follow-up questions to be asked when deemed suitable. The interview guide structure was discussed, along with questions that were asked in order to answer the research questions. Furthermore, the researcher conducted a content analysis on the interviews once they were completed and had been transcribed. The following chapter will discuss the findings of the study, with the final chapter discussing the limitations and implications of the study.

Chapter 4. Results

The purpose of the current study was to explore the response of police officers to calls for service involving PwMI. Chapters one and two introduced this topic and examined the existing literature on police response and training to improve response. The third chapter discussed the methodology of the current study, including sample size, data collection, the interview guide, and the method of analysis. This chapter will discuss the findings from the interviews. In order to answer the research questions that have been discussed previously and are reiterated below (see Table 3), a content analysis was performed. The following sections discuss the results of the findings associated with each research question.

Table 3

Research Questions

RQ1: Do police officers hold stigmatizing views and attitudes towards PwMI?

RQ1a: Do officers report stigma associated with PwMI?

RQ1b: Do officers report social distance associated with PwMI?

RQ1c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on stigma or social distance.

RQ2: Do police officers feel prepared and competent to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2a: Do police officers feel prepared to handle calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2b: Do officers feel trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness?

(continued)

RQ2c: Do officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on issues related to preparedness and competency of handling calls involving PwMI?

RQ2d: What challenges do officers face when making decisions on how to respond to a call involving PwMI?

RQ2e: Do officers feel that there are sufficient options available for responding to calls for service involving PwMI?

RQ2f: Are there any barriers that need to be addressed to improve the response to calls for service involving mental illness?

RQ3: Do officers who have received CIT training perceive this training as adequate? In what ways is it adequate and in what ways is it not?

RQ3a: Do officers perceive CIT training to be adequate in improving outcomes?

RQ3b: Has there been any unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training?

Introductory Questions

As discussed in Chapter 3, the sample included 19 police officers from seven police departments across East Tennessee. The sample was predominately male with only three female participants. The ages of police officers ranged from 25 to 59 with an average officer age of 35.3 years. The average years of service was 9.5 years and ranged from two years to 32 years. In addition, eight police officers had completed CIT and 11 officers had not.

Police officers were asked how frequently they responded to calls involving PwMI. The answers provided by the officers varied widely. Several officers (n = 8) indicated that these calls were handled daily with two officers stating that these calls comprised approximately 60 percent of all calls for service. In contrast, two officers (one CIT-trained and the other non-CIT-trained) indicated that they handled approximately two calls per month involving PwMI. Overall, there did not appear to be discernable differences between CIT and non-CIT officers with regards to the frequency of calls they respond to. Furthermore, officers were also asked whether they were aware if their police department had any specific policies or procedures in place regarding how to deal with calls involving PwMI. The majority (n = 14) said that there were policies and procedures in place, and these included sending CIT officers to respond first and taking the lead, requiring all officers in the department to be CIT trained, annual training, and pushing for deescalation tactics. Three police officers stated that there were no policies or procedures in place in their department, whereas two officers did not know.

Research Question #1

Research Question 1 aimed to understand if police officers hold stigmatizing views towards PwMI and whether or not there is a difference in stigma among CIT-trained officers compared to non-CIT-trained officers. In order to see if police officers held stigmatizing views and attitudes, officers were asked if they felt uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI and what their perceptions were about PwMI and their levels of dangerousness.

The majority (n = 15) of officers said that they are not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI. For example, one police officer stated, "You know, I've done probation, I've worked with the Department of Children's Services, so I feel like I've been around a lot of people that

have some form of mental illness. I'm a big proponent of getting comfortable with being uncomfortable... So, for me personally, it doesn't make me uncomfortable."

Two police officers said they felt uncomfortable but that their discomfort depended on certain factors. For example, one of the police officers said they felt uncomfortable depending on the mental illness, and the other officer said they were uncomfortable if they did not know what they had on them, such as weapons. Furthermore, one police officer did say they are uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI.

Whilst the majority (n = 15) of police officers stated they were not uncomfortable during encounters with people with mental illness, a different pattern emerged when police officers were asked about their perceptions of PwMI and their levels of dangerousness. For example, only three officers said that PwMI are not dangerous. Furthermore, two officers stated that they are more volatile. On the other hand, the majority (n = 9) of police officers said that people with mental illness could be more dangerous or have the potential to be more dangerous. Police Officer 15 stated, "I mean, potentially, they could be more dangerous, you know, like, being more mentally unstable. They're, you know, in a crisis state not thinking clearly, you know, may not be thinking of the best outcomes of their decisions and things like that." Furthermore, five police officers said that they have a heightened sense of danger when interacting with PwMI. Police Office 5, for example, stated:

My danger awareness is going to spike because I'm going to be concerned that those are not always going to behave rationally. And whereas others you know, might be like, okay, I can maybe shoot this police officer and spend the rest of my life in prison or die for it, where somebody who suffers mental health crisis is not going to go through that logical

sequence in their mind. So definitely, when interacting with them, I have a more heightened sense of personal danger.

Similarly, Police Officer 10 also discussed their heightened sense of danger with being more on guard and stated, "On a scale of one to 10 I'll probably put it at a six or seven ... You know when we respond to that, obviously the unknown is pretty big so I guess I usually tend to be more on guard and a little more of a stress level just because of the unknown of going into these calls."

To further see if police officers held stigmatizing views towards PwMI, police officers were asked how calls involving PwMI differed from calls involving individuals without mental illness. Five officers stated that calls involving PwMI can be more unstable or more unpredictable. Police Officer 15 discussed levels of unpredictability during calls and stated, "I think those would be a greater level of unpredictability you know, mental illness, or mental crisis look different for every person. So, you don't know what you're walking into." Similarly, one police officer said that these calls tend to be more hectic.

Four police officers stated that they go into calls exactly the same and treat them the same regardless of the mental illness. Police Officer 14 stated, "We don't answer calls differently because somebody is mentally ill. We enter a call safely no matter what ... So sometimes the best course of action is making sure they're safe and taking them to a safe place, which sometimes ends up being the jail." On the other hand, three police officers said that they go into calls differently if they know they are dealing with someone with a mental illness. Police Officer 5 stated, "It's going to be different because a lot of times their mental capabilities at the time are going to be different. So, you have to approach that different versus somebody who's maybe able to be reasonable and logical, if that makes sense ... And so you just you just have to take a different approach."

As discussed above, Research Question 1 also sought to understand whether or not officers who have received CIT training differ from those who have not on stigmatizing beliefs and attitudes. Regarding discomfort, the majority (n = 6) of CIT-trained officers said they are not uncomfortable, one officer stated they are uncomfortable, and one felt uncomfortable if they didn't know what they had on them. With regard to dangerousness, over half of CIT-trained officers (n = 5) said that PwMI can be more dangerous, two officers stated they are unpredictable, and one officer said that they have a heightened sense of danger. Similar themes emerged from non-CIT-trained officers. The majority (n = 8) of officers stated they were not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI and two officers stated that they are uncomfortable depending on the mental illness that the individual has. Regarding dangerousness, two non-CITtrained police officers stated that PwMI are not dangerous. Five non-CIT-trained officers reported a heightened sense of danger when responding to calls involving PwMI, and four officers stated that PwMI can be more dangerous depending on their mental illness or they have the potential to be more dangerous. Similarly, one police officer said that PwMI can be more unpredictable. Overall, CIT-trained officers had similar levels of comfort compared to non-CITtrained officers when interacting with PwMI.

Research Question #2

Research Question 2 sought to answer whether police officers felt prepared to handle calls for service involving PwMI and whether levels of preparedness differed among CIT-trained officers and non-CIT-trained officers. Furthermore, Research Question 2 also sought to understand the challenges that police officers face when dealing with PwMI and what options are available to them as well as improvements they want to see in order to overcome these barriers. The vast majority of police officers said that they felt prepared (n = 15) or mostly prepared (n =

3) to handle these calls. One police officer said they felt prepared in some ways due to the training that they had but did not feel prepared in other ways because of the support and resources in place. Furthermore, more non-CIT-trained officers (90.1%) felt completely prepared compared to CIT-trained officers (62.5%). Police Officer 2 stated:

Honestly, it's a yes and no type of thing. It's easy for me to say yes, because of the CIT training and I know what to look for and probably a place where they need to be taken to ... because there's been times where I've dealt with a person and they go to a hospital ... and two days later, I'm dealing with them in that same state the next day. I think police needs a little bit more support, there needs to be more communication or more, I guess, transparency with the mental health institutions we have in this area because a lot of us get frustrated because we'll say someone that needs to get help or get an advocate. And two days later, we'll be out with them in the same situation and it's just a never-ending cycle ...but when it comes to the interaction itself, and how to talk to them and deescalate them, I feel prepared for that.

Overall, police officers felt prepared to handle calls for service involving PwMI. However, the reasons why they felt prepared differed. The most common answer given by police officers (n = 8) for why they felt prepared was their experience. For example, Police Officer 4 stated, "... it's something that's become so common. I mean, it's a majority of what this job has become. So, I don't have any problems with that. ... we've had a lot of like, personal experience with it." Four non-CIT-trained officers and one CIT-trained officer said that their general training through the academy and police department makes them feel prepared. Three CIT-trained officers said that CIT training was the reason for their levels of preparedness. Other

reasons officers felt prepared included, education (n = 2), their personality and ability to talk to people (n = 2), and supervising officers that trained them well (n = 1).

To further understand police officers' levels of preparedness, participants were asked whether they felt trained to recognize mental illness and distinguish between symptoms of mental illness. Almost every police officer (n = 17) felt that they could recognize mental illness and distinguish between symptoms of mental illness. For example, Police Officer 1 stated, "Yeah, definitely. I can. I'm pretty good at spotting that out now." Similarly, Police Officer 7 said, "Yes, I would say yeah, I mean, you could definitely kind of tell it, you can definitely tell someone that's a medical crisis as opposed to somebody who's you know, say under the influence a narcotic or something." This was the most common answer given by the police officers regardless of whether they had CIT training or not.

One police officer, who was CIT-trained, hoped that they could, but did not say that they definitely could. Furthermore, one police officer said they did not feel trained to recognize mental illness and distinguish between symptoms of mental illness due to the difficulty of distinguishing between mental illness and drug-induced episodes. Police Officer 3 stated, "It makes it incredibly difficult to distinguish what is a mental illness versus what is a drug-induced episode of schizophrenia or excited delirium, or some other drug-induced state of mind ... If I'm being honest with myself, it's probably a no because my mind always goes to drugs."

Furthermore, the CIT-trained police officers in this study were also asked questions to understand if they felt more prepared than their colleagues. Most (n = 5) of the CIT-trained officers felt more prepared than their colleagues and the reason for this varied, with one officer stating that they felt more prepared because, during their CIT training, they were provided with a binder of resources which non-CIT officers do not have. In addition, this police officer said, that

in an ideal world and if the department had the manpower, only CIT-trained officers should respond to these calls. Another officer said they have more awareness than those who have not had the training. One officer's police department was completely CIT-trained so they could not say that they felt more prepared than their colleagues. However, two CIT-trained officers said that they do not feel more prepared than their non-CIT-trained colleagues, with one officer stating, "If I did feel more prepared, it doesn't have anything to do with the CIT training."

The final set of questions asked aimed to understand what challenges officers face when responding to calls involving PwMI, whether there are sufficient options available to them to successfully resolve these calls and any barriers that need to be addressed in order to improve these challenges and the response to calls for service involving PwMI. When answering the question about challenges, several different answers were given with some officers providing numerous challenges that they experience. The most common (n = 7) challenge that officers face when responding to calls involving PwMI is a lack of resources, facilities, and readily available resources. Police Officer 4 discussed the lack of resources and stated, "The only barrier I could think of that would be like a regional thing is, like I said, the lack of inpatient facilities. You know, the thing that I've always heard is like during Reagan's administration in the 80s, all the mental health care facilities were shut down to save cost." Similar sentiments were echoed by Police Office 11 who stated, "I think I think some of the biggest issues with it are readily available resources. You know, there's only a certain number of places that we can take someone or guide someone to go in at three o'clock in the morning. It's not the most opportune time to figure out which of those resources are available."

Following the lack of resources, the next most common challenges reported by police officers (n = 4) included dealing with family members and members of the public, cooperation,

and not saying "the magic words." Magic words refers to individuals stating that they are a danger to themselves or others. If an individual states these "magic words," they can be involuntarily committed under Tennessee law. Police Officer 4 discussed the difficulty in dealing with members of the public and stated:

The not understanding that I can't just load them up and take them to the hospital.

Because we will get calls about people you know, sitting on park benches, talking to themselves, obviously mentally ill, you know ... doing all sorts of unusual activity ...

The public calls us for this because they obviously want us to get them help. And then I show up and I'll ask him, do you want to go to the hospital and they're like, no. Do you want to kill somebody or yourself? No. And all they're doing is sitting there and talking to themselves and doing unusual behavior. And that's all I can do ... And then I leave and the public sitting there scratching their head, saying this person obviously needs help.

Why didn't you help them? And there's nothing I can do.

Police Officer 12 discussed the challenges of the "magic words" and the challenge of dealing with family members:

You know, somehow the biggest challenge would be those that you can't convince to go to the hospital when they really need to go to the hospital. And they're not saying the magic words to get into the hospital. Those are the biggest challenges ... That's the frustrating part, especially when you're dealing with family members because they think that we can just make them go to the hospital. And they get very upset with us for like, I know, you see what you're seeing. I'm seeing what I'm seeing and I think they need to go to the hospital. They don't want to go to the hospital. So, I can't make them.

Police Officer 6 also discussed the challenge of the "magic words" and said, "Unless they say the magic words of I want to harm myself someone else then I then I can't force something and then it's probably going to be a continual not issue but continual call out for the rest of the day, or the rest of the week, cuz we can't force them to get help unless they say the magic phrase."

Other challenges that police officers reported include medical staff (n = 2), communication (n = 2), unpredictability (n = 1), weapons (n = 1), and peers getting in the way (n = 1). For example, Police Officer 2 discussed the challenges of fellow officers responding and how they can escalate situations:

I think the only challenges that you face is just your peers. Mainly because a lot of the officers I work with don't have that school. So, you know, you can't time it perfectly sometimes. So, the officer will get there before me and they're already talking to the person and you're just praying to God that they're not escalating it more ... some of them are just ignorant on how to respond. So, some of the challenges I face is just trying to beat officers there so that I can kind of get it under control as quickly as possible so none of us get hurt.

Lastly, two police officers stated they did not face any challenges when dealing with calls for service involving PwMI.

The police officers in this study were also asked questions in order to understand if police officers feel that there are sufficient options available for responding to calls for service involving PwMI. The majority (n = 8) of police officers said that there are somewhat sufficient options available to them. Officers 4 and 7 stated how they are able to resolve issues once but there are no long-term resolutions and they deal with the same people again. For example, when asked if there are sufficient options available Officer 4 stated, "No, no, no, not long term. I can

fix the problem for an evening. Yeah, that's it. It is a helpless, helpless feeling." Similarly, Officer 7 said, "To a point, because it seems like sometimes we take somebody somewhere, and they end up going there. And we still have to end up dealing with that same issue with the same person at a later date."

Officers 13 and 5 discussed the limited facilities available to them. Officer 13 stated, "There's not always availability or vacancies to provide those options to people who need them. They're always full. Yeah, the resources are there, but they're not necessarily available." Similarly, Officer 5 said:

In our city, there is because we do have mental health facilities that we can try to get them to, and try to encourage them to go to so our surroundings? Yes, I would say that there are but we're limited and I think we could have more of more. Okay, they're pretty they're pretty full... So, we have options, but I think it would be nice if we had more options because they stay pretty full.

Five police officers believed that there are sufficient options available to them. One police officer who believed there are sufficient options discussed how they can take individuals suffering from mental illness to a hospital and they can go to a mental health facility:

So, we typically ... bring them to the regional hospital, they are put in a safe room there ... they come in and evaluate and assist them with what they're needing and that's to go to a mental health friendly facility for further treatment, and they would do that. Or if it's something that can be handled there. They would do it that way to prevent them from having to go somewhere for the 72 hours or whatever the case may be ... That's a way of getting them safe and other people safe, you know, secured and unarmed and things like

that out of their opportunity of having a way of doing something to themselves or others.

Think in terms of defusing a situation on scene.

Officer 17 also discussed the resources that are available to them and stated:

Oh, yeah, I mean, I think they're developing as the years go by, there's more than what I started with, you know what I mean? It's kind of like, I used to say I'm sorry for your luck, man, or whatever the case is, you know, I'm not a doctor, I can't help you and we can't take you to the hospital or whatever the case is used to be like that. But now as the times are developing, I feel like people are becoming more prepared and more equipped to handle the certain types of circumstances. There's definitely more resources out there now than when I started.

Lastly, six police officers said there aren't sufficient options available to them. Police Officer 19, for example, discussed the issue of insufficient resources and stated, "There are insufficient resources up front but not sufficient long term for the individual ...So it's a revolving door." Similar sentiments were echoed by Police Officer 9 who stated, "No, we don't have tremendously great options. If we got someone who's crazy, and they're not making suicidal threats or homicidal threats, there's not much we can do. So, we have to let them be. And it's sad because we just leave someone who's crazy on the street. It's not the best option, but you know, even crazy people have rights." Furthermore, Police Officer 14 discussed a lack of facilities and a lack of funds when asked if there are sufficient options available and said, "I'm gonna say no to that ... if those options are full, there's just not anywhere to take them unless somebody is going to be responsible ... The problem is we don't have you know the funds or the facilities to take care of them."

The final question that police officers were asked in order to answer the research question related to barriers that need to be addressed in order to improve response to calls for service involving people with mental illness. Officers identified two primary barriers that need to be addressed. The first barrier is related to training (n = 6) and the second barrier that needs to be addressed is more long-term facilities and services (n = 6). Out of the six officers that discussed training, only two were CIT-trained. The officers that mentioned improving training as a way to address barriers stated that there to be more in-person training, more in-depth CIT, or to have everyone CIT trained. For example, Officer 1 said:

You know, I think if you took more of an emphasis on, you know, mental evaluation, or mental training, during those times, instead of just like doing online, which is the most oh my god, I hate it. I hate online training. I don't care. And I hate them. They're so useless. So, I think if they put more of an emphasis on it in person, and did it that way, I think that'd be more beneficial.

Similarly, Officer 6 discussed improving CIT training and stated:

I think if they offered another level of CIT training, I think it would be helpful because there are they're always discovering or adding on to like new mental illnesses. And there's always a different way to react to different ones. If they did continual training or an updated version or just like a crisis intervention team, to training would be very beneficial.

As mentioned above, in addition to training, the most common barrier that officers wanted to address was long-term facilities and services. Officer 16 discussed the need for long-term treatment:

I would say like the biggest one is the long-term treatment, you know? Yeah, because ultimately, if we fix the solution on scene, we get them to the hospital, and obviously, they're like, man, here's your medicine, see you later have a good day. You know, that's not fixing anything, and we're going to do a second break again because they're not going to be taking their medicine or whatever the case is out. So, I think if there was more long-term treatment, more, essentially more ... you know, trying to fix the behavior or whatever the case is ... So, that being said, I think that's, that's my major point is, is if you were to fix the long term solution of the people that we deal with day to day, I think that's going to be that is going to eliminate the revolving door.

Surprisingly, four police officers were unsure of what needs to be addressed in order to improve response with one officer stating. Furthermore, three police officers want there to be somebody who is trained in this field to accompany officers on every shift or for there to be a mental health service provider available. For example, Police Officer 3 stated, "I want somebody who is trained in this working on my shift with me every time I'm on shift. Something like this comes up. I don't have to wait I don't have to you no wonder what I'm going to I have somebody there that has the answers."

To further improve response, two police officers want there to be better collaborations between law enforcement and medical facilities and staff and for there to be greater cohesiveness. Police Officer 7 discussed cohesiveness and said, "I would like to see I would say like more cohesiveness working together between, say law enforcement and like the medical side of things, not necessarily to the point to where they need to violate HIPAA, or anything like that. But as far as helping get people to and getting them the help that they need." Similarly, Police

Officer 2 discussed having a liaison between police departments and mental health facilities and having everyone working together in order to improve barriers. They stated:

I think the best improvement would be to have an officer that is a liaison between the police department and these mental health institutions. I think a lot of officers feel like the mental health institutions are, it's like playing Hot Potato like we'll take them there and then they'll bounce them back out. And they get very frustrated and I don't understand why. I think having a liaison between us and them would not only keep the peace to where like we can use them and you know, they can be helpful to us and try to get them the help they need but I think they would also hold some accountability... So, it needs to be everybody working together as a whole.

Research Question #3

The final research questions sought to understand whether or not officers perceive CIT training to be adequate in improving outcomes and whether there have been any unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training. The majority of CIT-trained officers (n = 6) perceived CIT training to be adequate. The reasons for this varied among officers. One police officer, for example, discussed how the training covered lots of topics and involved roleplaying which was beneficial:

I think it was very good training. It went over a lot of topics to understand what we're dealing with. And then the hands-on training as much as I hate doing the roleplay scenarios that help this was it's better to do it and roleplay and mess up and learn what you did in real life mess up and then you got to deal with that.

In addition, Police Officer 16 discussed that the individual leading the CIT training genuinely cared about the training and believed it was above standard. They stated:

I mean, you could go into a class and teach it and not really care about it. I mean, the lady genuinely cares about the performance and like trying to get these people to receive help ... it's something that she's passionate about, you know, not everybody might be passionate about it. But at the same time, if you're passionate about something that you're teaching, you're gonna give it more ... I feel like and I don't know if she does this in every class, but she did it in our class and she kind of, you know, took her time with it, explained it and, you know, to a bunch of cops you know, I mean, that's kind of hard to do ... I think that it was a great course. I think it was above standard.

One police officer said that CIT training was somewhat adequate with the reason being there are good resources provided but life experiences help more than CIT. They said, "There is no amount of classroom that is going to prepare you adequately to deal with that situation face to face." Lastly, there was just one police officer who did not perceive CIT training to be adequate. This police officer stated that the training was not done correctly, and they believed they did not learn any new skills and they are already doing these skills. Furthermore, this police officer felt as though the staff were judgmental and that they were being told they didn't know what they were doing. For example, they stated, "I didn't feel like I really learned any new skills from it. I think I was already doing it."

The final question that police officers were asked in order to answer the research question related to whether there have been any unintended outcomes associated with the implementation of CIT training. The majority of CIT-trained officers (n=6) believed there were unintended outcomes associated with the implementation of CIT training. However, two officers did not think there were any unintended outcomes.

For the police officers who did believe there to be unintended outcomes, their answers varied. One police officer, for example, discussed how CIT has resulted in them not having to constantly respond to the same people over and over again. They stated, "...we're able to call someone and say, hey, this person is saying this, this and this, and they're doing this because... You know, that opened up a lot more doors to where we're not having to constantly respond to that individual. We were able to just kind of get them on the path that needed to go." In addition, one police officer discussed that CIT has resulted in a higher expectation from the public of what can and can't be done. Police Officer 5 said:

I think sometimes when we do this, I do think that the public in general has a higher expectation of what we're capable of doing. They think that they can't understand where we maybe we had to shoot somebody or someone... we're not specifically trained into identifying certain type of conditions or something. And so, I think sometimes the public has a higher perception of what they think that we can and can't do in the field when interacting with individuals in the middle of a crisis ... I think the general public thinks, Oh, if we just give them more mental health training, they will never hurt anybody and that's not true.

Police Officer 13 discussed de-escalation techniques as an unintended consequence of CIT training. They stated, "...assumption that comes from CIT that people can be talked down to but that's not an accurate portrayal. De-escalation tactics don't work for everyone. I would assume that the implementation and the unrealistic ideals behind CIT have caused some officers to get hurt, and even worse, killed." Furthermore, Officer 15 stated, "They think that because we are dealing with someone in the middle of a mental health crisis we don't have to have as much officer safety... people think that but that is not really the case." Lastly, one police officer stated

that the loss of life is an unintended outcome, with another police officer stating that you can go through all the work and follow CIT training but individuals with mental illness still get released without the help they require.

Chapter Summary

This chapter discussed the content of the interviews with police officers and their responses to calls for service involving PwMI. Stigmatizing views and beliefs that officers may hold were discussed along with levels of preparedness between CIT-trained officers and non-CIT officers. In addition, the challenges and barriers encountered in their interactions with PwMI were explored as well as what improvements they wish to see. Furthermore, the opinion of CIT training and its implementation were discussed by CIT-trained officers. The final chapter will provide a discussion of these findings as well as address the limitations of the study, implications associated with the results, and directions for future research.

Chapter 5. Discussion

Police officer response to individuals suffering with mental illness has been widely studied, but most research has focused on police departments in metropolitan cities or counties with few studies examining how police officers respond in rural areas (Yang et al., 2018). Similarly, few studies have examined this topic using qualitative research methods (Cohen, 2023; Hanafi et al., 2008). This study sought to fill this gap in research by using qualitative research to further understand police officer response to individuals suffering with mental illness in rural areas. Semi-structured interviews were conducted with police officers across East Tennessee in order to answer three research questions. This chapter will discuss the results and their relation to existing literature. Furthermore, this chapter will address the implications and limitations of the current study as well as suggestions for future research.

Findings

Research Question #1

Research Question 1 sought to understand whether police officers hold stigmatizing views towards individuals with mental illness. Prior research on stigma has found mixed results among police officers and their attitudes towards PwMI. For example, research has found that police officers view PwMI as dangerous and that they are less likely to help individuals who have a mental illness. However, research has also found that police officers view PwMI as more worthy of help and officers' responses are not affected when they receive information about an individual's mental illness (Ruiz & Miller, 2004; Watson et al., 2004a; Watson et al., 2004b). The results of this study show that the vast majority of officers are not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI with one officer stating that they are uncomfortable. However, with regards to dangerousness, the majority of police officers stated that PwMI could be more

dangerous or have the potential to be dangerous, with only three officers stating that PwMI are not dangerous. The results of the current study are consistent with previous research that has found that police officers differ in their attitudes towards PwMI and that some officers hold stigmatizing views while other officers do not.

Research Question 1 also examined whether police officers who have received CIT training have different levels of stigma compared to those who have not received CIT training. Findings from the current study were consistent with previous research which has found that while CIT is an effective tool to reduce stigma among police officers in some studies, other research has found CIT training to not produce significant changes in officer attitudes (Bahora et al., 2008; Demir et al., 2009; Haigh et al., 2020). The results of this study showed that the majority of CIT-trained officers are not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI, but one officer, despite their CIT training feels uncomfortable in encounters. Furthermore, over half of the CIT-trained officers believed PwMI can be more dangerous with some officers stating that PwMI are unpredictable. In addition, there did not appear to be a substantial difference between CIT-trained officers and non-CIT-trained officers with regard to level of stigma towards PwMI. The majority of non-CIT-trained officers also reported that they were not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI and several CIT-trained officers believe that PwMI have the potential to be more dangerous or report a heightened sense of danger during these encounters. Overall, CITtrained officers had similar levels of comfort compared to non-CIT-trained officers when interacting with PwMI and this finding was expected given the mixed results from previous research.

Research Question #2

The second research question explored preparedness and competency among police officers during encounters with PwMI as well as any challenges and barriers that officers might face when responding to these calls. Findings indicate that all officers, regardless of their CIT training status, feel prepared and competent or at least somewhat prepared to handle these calls. In addition, the vast majority of officers felt trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness despite their training status. Furthermore, this research question sought to examine the difference in feelings of preparedness between CIT and non-CIT-trained officers. Findings from this study indicate that more non-CIT-trained officers (90.1%) felt completely prepared compared to CIT-trained officers (62.5%). The findings from this study are inconsistent with previous research that has found that officers were more likely to report feelings of unpreparedness before CIT training and greater feelings of preparedness following CIT training (Ritter et al., 2010). This research is inconsistent with the findings from this study because all police officers, regardless of their CIT training felt prepared. Furthermore, more non-CIT-trained officers felt completely prepared compared to CIT-trained officers therefore suggesting that CIT does not impact levels of preparedness in the same way that other research has found.

Previous research has also examined the difference in preparedness between CIT and non-CIT-trained officers and has found that most CIT-trained officers believe that non-CIT-trained officers are not prepared to handle these types of calls (Bonfine et al., 2014). The results of the current study are consistent with the previous findings related to how CIT officers perceive their non-CIT-trained colleagues. Most of the CIT-trained officers stated that they felt more prepared than their colleagues whereas two CIT-trained officers stated that they did not feel more prepared than their non-CIT-trained colleagues. A possible explanation for why there is no

difference among officers in their ability to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness and why CIT does not appear to impact levels of preparedness in the same way that other research has found could be because of experience. When asked why officers felt prepared to handle calls and why they felt trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness, the majority of police officers said it was because of experience. Therefore, due to the high volume of encounters with PwMI, noted in the previous chapter, it could be assumed that this experience has been more beneficial in feelings or preparedness than training.

Research Question 2 also sought to further the understanding of any challenges that officers face when encountering PwMI, if there are sufficient options available to them, and what barriers need to be addressed to improve encounters. The most commonly reported challenge reported by police officers in this study was a lack of resources, facilities, and readily available resources. This result is not surprising, as prior research has shown that the biggest barriers experienced include inadequate services in the community, with officers stating that they cannot do their job because there are no resources (Canada et al., 2010). Furthermore, existing research has found that the problems lie in the community where there is no corresponding mental health support (Cooper et al., 2004).

Following the lack of resources, the next most common challenge reported by officers in this study was not saying "the magic words." Magic words refer to individuals stating that they are a danger to themselves or others. If an individual states these "magic words," they can be involuntarily committed under Tennessee law. Two out of the four police officers who discussed this challenge were from the same department and the remaining officers were from different departments. This finding was particularly interesting given that this was the second most common challenge reported by officers and that two officers explicitly used the words, "magic

words" and "magic phrase," therefore suggesting that this might be a common phrase used among police officers.

Prior research has indicated that police officers are not satisfied with the disposition options available to them (Wells & Schafer, 2006), and other research has indicated that only half of police officers are satisfied (Yang et al., 2018). These mixed findings are consistent with the findings from this study in which the majority of police officers said that there are somewhat sufficient options available to them, whereas five police officers believed that there are sufficient options available, and six police officers said that there aren't. While these findings are mixed, the majority of police officers believe that there are no sufficient options or somewhat sufficient options. This, therefore, suggests that overall, the options available to police officers need to be improved in order to allow for there to be more options or better options available.

Results from this study found that officers identified two primary barriers that need to be addressed. The first barrier is related to training, and the second barrier involves more long-term facilities and services. Officers in this study mentioned improving training as a way to address barriers and stated that more in-person training, more in-depth training, or having everyone CIT trained are ways to improve encounters and outcomes. Such findings are in line with previous research where officers stated everyone should be CIT-trained to improve outcomes (Canada et al., 2010). Additionally, previous research has observed that while mental health training is more widely available than it ever has been, it is still not enough (Cohen, 2023). Furthermore, officers in this study mentioned how long-term mental health facilities and services need to be available in order to improve responses and outcomes. This finding was consistent with previous research that has observed the importance of resources in the community in addition to training (Canada

et al., 2010; Cohen, 2023; Cooper et al., 2004; Dupont & Cochran, 2000; Husted et al., 1995; Lamb et al., 2002; Steadman et al., 2001; Watson et al., 2011).

In addition, two police officers stated that in order to address barriers and improve response there need to be better collaborations between law enforcement and medical facilities and staff as well as greater cohesiveness. The findings here support the literature that states that mutual respect between mental health professionals in the community and law enforcement is needed and that improving collaborations between both systems can improve police encounters with PwMI (Steadman et al., 2001).

Research Question #3

The final research question sought to understand whether officers who have received CIT training perceive this training to be adequate and whether or not there have been unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training. The majority of CIT-trained officers perceived the training to be adequate and stated that the training provided them with helpful resources and that the individuals responsible for delivering the CIT training were passionate. While the majority of CIT-trained officers perceived the training to be adequate, one police officer stated it was somewhat adequate and that CIT training provided good resources but life experiences help more. Furthermore, another officer believed that CIT was not adequate due to the training not being done correctly and they did not learn anything new. The current research does not entirely support the literature which has found that officers who have received training believe that it is important but it is not enough and they want more training overall (Bonfine et al., 2014; Cohen, 2023; Vermette et al., 2005).

The majority of police officers in the study believed that there were unintended outcomes associated with the implementation of CIT training whilst two officers did not think that there

were any unintended outcomes. Whilst the majority of officers believed there were unintended outcomes, the reasons for this differed among the officers. Officers stated that CIT has resulted in them not having to always respond to the same people all the time, and it has resulted in higher expectations from the public. Furthermore, officers stated that de-escalation techniques don't always work, officer safety is still paramount, loss of life is an unintended outcome, and despite going through CIT training PwMI still get released without the help they need. Overall, when examining perceived unintended outcomes of CIT, there was a difference among police officers in the answers they provided.

Overall, some support for CIT training has been expressed by officers, especially by those who are not CIT trained. Therefore, it appears that there is a perceived need for CIT training, and that the CIT-trained officers mostly perceive the training as adequate, but the differences between CIT and non-CIT-trained officers are not that large. It raises the question of whether or not CIT should be more widely implemented. Officers want there to be more training and they expressed a desire to be CIT trained, however, officers do not significantly differ in their levels of preparedness and almost every officer feels trained to distinguish between symptoms of mental illness regardless of their training status.

Implications

The results of this study increase our understanding of how police officers respond to individuals suffering from mental illness in rural areas. The majority of prior research has explored police response to PwMI in metropolitan cities and has utilized quantitative research methods. This study, on the other hand, provided an understanding of how police officers respond to PwMI in rural areas using qualitative methods. Findings from this study indicate that police officers are not uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI, but they perceive PwMI to

potentially be more dangerous. Therefore, stigma and attitudes towards PwMI are mixed. Given the mixed findings surrounding beliefs towards PwMI, a greater emphasis on reducing these stigmatizing views in training sessions would benefit police officers.

Furthermore, the results of this study provided an understanding of officers' levels of preparedness, the challenges they face when encountering PwMI, and what improvements they want to see to address barriers. Findings show that police officers feel prepared regardless of their CIT training status. In addition, the biggest challenge reported by police officers was a lack of resources and facilities. Similarly, the two primary barriers that they want to see addressed relate to training and more long-term facilities and services. These findings indicate that in order to improve how police officers respond to PwMI, there should be greater levels of mental health training and officers would benefit from this. Furthermore, in order to improve response, more long-term mental health facilities and services in the community should be implemented

Limitations

As with all studies, there are some potential limitations. Firstly, a limitation of this study is generalizability. While this study aims to contribute to this area of research by focusing specifically on rural areas, a sample size of 19 police officers is likely to limit the generalizability of the findings. The generalizability is limited in both the area itself, as this study interviewed police officers in East Tennessee, and even within this geographic area. In addition, this study was carried out by a single researcher; therefore, in the thematic analysis of the interviews, some of the data may have been misinterpreted by the researcher, or they may have overlooked other important details. Furthermore, this research assessed whether police officers hold stigmatizing views; therefore, some officers may not have answered truthfully in an attempt to hide their true beliefs. As such, this may impact the validity of the study. Lastly, in this study,

the researcher utilized a purposive sampling technique in which 15 police chiefs were selected and emailed from a list that contained the contact information (email address and/or telephone number) of every police chief in Tennessee. The researcher selected police chiefs in East Tennessee whose email address was provided. Therefore, as a result of this purposive sampling technique, police chiefs located in East Tennessee for whom an email address was not provided were not emailed. Overall, this sampling technique could affect the representativeness of the sample.

Future Research

This study aimed to examine police response to individuals suffering from mental illness, particularly in rural areas. While this study does further our understanding of this topic, other areas could be built on for future research. One area that could be explored further is the differences between male and female police officers and their response to PwMI. In this current study, there were only three female officers and all were CIT-trained. It would be beneficial to examine in greater depth if there are gender differences between men and women and their response to PwMI. Furthermore, while all female participants in this study were CIT-trained, exploring a larger sample of female police officers would allow us to determine if women are more likely to undertake CIT training and if so, what their motivations might be.

While this study examined police response to PwMI in a rural area, this study only focused on one region across the United States. Little research has been conducted in rural areas, therefore, future research could further our understanding by focusing on more rural areas across the country in order to examine what patterns emerge with regard to responding to calls involving PwMI.

Conclusion

Mental illness is prevalent across the United States and the pervasiveness can be seen across numerous areas of the criminal justice system, particularly with how police officers are often the first responders to calls for service involving those with mental illness. Previous research has examined how police officers respond to calls involving PwMI, how CIT can impact officers' response, how prepared police officers feel to handle these calls, and changes officers wish to see implemented in order to improve response. The previous literature has focused primarily on police officers in metropolitan cities or counties, therefore, the current study sought to fill this gap by exploring how police officers respond to individuals suffering with mental illness in rural areas. The results from these interviews provided knowledge on police officers' encounters with PwMI, including their levels of preparedness, challenges they face, barriers they want to see addressed, as well as the impact of CIT training. Furthermore, this study allowed for a foundation for future research to build upon and provided information on how police response to individuals suffering from mental illness can be improved.

References

- Alpert, G. (2015). Police use of force and the suspect with mental illness. *Criminology & Public Policy*, 14. https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12128
- Bahora, M., Hanafi, S., Chien, V. H., & Compton, M. T. (2008). Preliminary evidence of effects of Crisis Intervention Team training on self-efficacy and social distance. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, *35*(3), 159–167. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-007-0153-8
- Balfour, M. E., Hahn Stephenson, A., Delany-Brumsey, A., Winsky, J., & Goldman, M. L. (2022). Cops, clinicians, or both? Collaborative approaches to responding to behavioral health emergencies. *Psychiatric Services*, *73*(6), 658–669. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202000721
- Bittner, E. (1967). Police discretion in emergency apprehension of mentally ill persons. *Social Problems*, *14*(3), 278–292. JSTOR. https://doi.org/10.2307/799150
- Bonfine, N., Ritter, C., & Munetz, M. R. (2014). Police officer perceptions of the impact of Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) programs. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 37(4), 341–350. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2014.02.004
- Borum, R., Deane, M. W., Steadman, H. J., Morrissey, J., Borum, R., Deane, M. W., Steadman, H. J., & Morrissey, J. (1998). Police perspectives on responding to mentally ill people in crisis: Perceptions of program effectiveness. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law*, *16*(4), 393–405. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0798(199823)16:4<393::AID-BSL317>3.0.CO;2-4
- Bureau of Justice Statistics. (2022). *Contacts between police and the public, 2020* (NCJ 304527). https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/contacts-between-police-and-public-2020

- Canada, K. E., Angell, B., & Watson, A. C. (2010). Crisis Intervention Teams in Chicago: Successes on the ground. *Journal of Police Crisis Negotiations : An International Journal*, 10(1–2), 86–100. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332581003792070
- Chunghyeon, S., Bitna, K., & Kruis, N. E. (2021). Police response models for handling encounters with people suffering from mental illnesses: A survey of police chiefs. *American Journal of Criminal Justice : AJCJ*, 46(5), 793–814. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-020-09577-7
- Clayfield, J. C., Fletcher, K. E., & Grudzinskas, A. J. (2011). Development and validation of the mental health attitude survey for police. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 47(6), 742–751. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-011-9384-y
- Cochran, S., Deane, M. W., & Borum, R. (2000). Improving police response to mentally ill people. *Psychiatric Services*, *51*(10), 1315–1316. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.51.10.1315
- Cohen, G. (2023). "We're not the cure, we're just the band-aid": The interplay of structure, culture, and practice in police service provision to persons with mental illnesses. *The American Review of Public Administration*, 53(3–4), 99–114. https://doi.org/10.1177/02750740231165012
- Compton, M. T., Bakeman, R., Broussard, B., D'Orio, B., & Watson, A. C. (2017). Police officers' volunteering for (rather than being assigned to) Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training: Evidence for a beneficial self-selection effect. *Behavioral Sciences & the Law*, 35(5–6), 470–479. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2301
- Compton, M. T., Bakeman, R., Broussard, B., Hankerson-Dyson, D., Husbands, L., Krishan, S., Stewart-Hutto, T., D'Orio, B. M., Oliva, J. R., Thompson, N. J., & Watson, A. C. (2014).

- The police-based Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) model: II. effects on level of force and resolution, referral, and arrest. *Psychiatric Services*, *65*(4), 523–529. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201300108
- Compton, M. T., Demir Neubert, B. N., Broussard, B., McGriff, J. A., Morgan, R., & Oliva, J. R. (2011). Use of force preferences and perceived effectiveness of actions among Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) police ffficers and non-CIT officers in an escalating psychiatric crisis involving a subject with schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 37(4), 737–745. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbp146
- Compton, M. T., Esterberg, M. L., McGee, R., Kotwicki, R. J., & Oliva, J. R. (2006). Brief reports: Crisis Intervention Team training: Changes in knowledge, attitudes, and stigma related to schizophrenia. *Psychiatric Services*, *57*(8), 1199–1202. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.2006.57.8.1199
- Compton, M. T., Zern, A., & Pope, L. G. (2023). Misdemeanor charges among individuals with serious mental illness: A statewide analysis of more than two million arrests. *Psychiatric Services*, 74(1), 31–37. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202000936
- Cooper, V., Mclearen, A., & Zapf, P. (2004). Dispositional decisions with the mentally ill: Police perceptions and characteristics. *Police Quarterly*, 7, 295–310. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098611104267733
- Davis, L., Fulginiti, A., & Kriegel, L. (2012). Deinstitutionalization? Where have all the people gone? *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 13(3), 259–269. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-012-0271-1
- Demir, B., Broussard, B., Goulding, S. M., & Compton, M. T. (2009). Beliefs about causes of schizophrenia among police officers before and after Crisis Intervention Team training.

- Community Mental Health Journal, 45(5), 385–392. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-009-9194-7
- Desmarais, S. L., Van Dorn, R. A., Johnson, K. L., Grimm, K. J., Douglas, K. S., & Swartz, M. S. (2014). Community violence perpetration and victimization among adults with mental illnesses. *American Journal of Public Health*, *104*(12), 2342–2349. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2013.301680
- Donner, C., Maskaly, J., Fridell, L., & Jennings, W. G. (2015). Policing and procedural justice:

 A state-of-the-art review. *Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management*, 38(1), 153–172. https://doi.org/10.1108/PIJPSM-12-2014-0129
- Dupont, R., & Cochran, S. (2000). Police response to mental health emergencies: Barriers to change. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law*, 28(3), 338–344.
- Dupont, R., Cochran, S., & Pillsbury, S. (2007). *Crisis Intervention Team Core Elements*. The University of Memphis, School of Urban Affairs and Public Policy, Department of Criminology and Criminal Justice, CIT Center.

 http://www.cit.memphis.edu/information files/CoreElements.pdf
- Dvoskin, J. A., Knoll, J. L., & Silva, M. (2020). A brief history of the criminalization of mental illness. *CNS Spectrums*, 25(5), 638–650. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852920000103
- Ellis, H. A. (2014). Effects of a Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training program upon police officers before and after Crisis Intervention Team training. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 28(1), 10–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnu.2013.10.003
- Engel, R. S., & Silver, E. (2001). Policing mentally disordered suspects: A reexamination of the criminalization hypothesis. *Criminology*, *39*(2), 225–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2001.tb00922.x

- Fiske, Z. R., Songer, D. M., & Schriver, J. L. (2021). A national survey of police mental health training. *Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology*, *36*(2), 236–242. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11896-020-09402-1
- Franz, S., & Borum, R. (2011). Crisis Intervention Teams may prevent arrests of people with mental illnesses. *Police Practice and Research*, *12*(3), 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1080/15614263.2010.497664
- Fuller, D., Lamb, H., Biasotti, M., & Snook, J. (2016). Overlooked in the undercounted: The role of mental illness in fatal law enforcement encounters.
 https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.1655.9128
- Gilligan, J. (2001). The last mental hospital. *Psychiatric Quarterly*, 72(1), 45–61. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1004810120032
- Glied, S., & Frank, R. G. (2014). Mental illness and violence: Lessons from the evidence.

 *American Journal of Public Health, 104(2), e5–e6.

 https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2013.301710
- Godschalx, S. M. (1984). Effect of a mental health educational program upon police officers.

 *Research in Nursing & Health, 7(2), 111–117. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.4770070207
- Goffman, E. (1963). Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity. Simon & Schuster, Inc.
- Green, T. M. (1997). Police as frontline mental health workers: The decision to arrest or refer to mental health agencies. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 20(4), 469–486. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0160-2527(97)00011-3

- Haigh, C. B., Kringen, A. L., & Kringen, J. A. (2020). Mental illness stigma: Limitations of Crisis Intervention Team training. *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 31(1), 42–57.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403418804871
- Hails, J., & Borum, R. (2003). Police training and specialized approaches to respond to people with mental illnesses. *Crime & Delinquency*, 49(1), 52–61.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128702239235
- Hanafi, S., Bahora, M., Demir, B. N., & Compton, M. T. (2008). Incorporating Crisis
 Intervention Team (CIT) knowledge and skills into the daily work of police officers: A focus group study. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 44(6), 427–432.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-008-9145-8
- Haney, C. (2017). "Madness" and penal confinement: Some observations on mental illness and prison pain. *Punishment & Society*, *19*(3), 310–326. https://doi.org/10.1177/1462474517705389
- Hiday, V. A., & Burns, P. J. (2010). Mental illness and the criminal justice system. In T. L.Scheid & T. N. Brown (Eds.), A Handbook for the Study of Mental Health: SocialContexts, Theories, and Systems (2nd ed., pp. 478–498). Cambridge University Press.
- Husted, J. R., Charter, R. A., & Perrou, B. (1995). California law enforcement agencies and the mentally ill offender. *Bull Am Acad Psychiatry Law*, 23(3).
- Kerr, A. N., Morabito, M., & Watson, A. C. (2010). Police encounters, mental illness and injury:

 An exploratory investigation. *Journal of Police Crisis Negotiations : An International Journal*, 10, 116–132. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332581003757198
- Knoll, J., & Annas, G. (2015). Mass Shootings and Mental Illness.

- Lamb, H. R., & Weinberger, L. E. (1998). Persons with severe mental illness in jails and prisons:

 A review. *Psychiatric Services*, 49(4), 483–492. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.49.4.483
- Lamb, H. R., Weinberger, L. E., & DeCuir, W. J. (2002). The police and mental health.

 *Psychiatric Services, 53(10), 1266–1271. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.53.10.1266
- Laniyonu, A., & Goff, P. A. (2021). Measuring disparities in police use of force and injury among persons with serious mental illness. *BMC Psychiatry*, *21*, 500. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-021-03510-w
- Link, B. G., Phelan, J. C., Bresnahan, M., Stueve, A., & Pescosolido, B. A. (1999). Public conceptions of mental illness: Labels, causes, dangerousness, and social distance.

 *American Journal of Public Health, 89(9), 1328–1333.
- Livingston, J. D. (2016). Contact between police and people with mental disorders: A review of rates. *Psychiatric Services*, 67(8), 850–857. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201500312
- Livingston, J. D., Desmarais, S. L., Verdun-Jones, S., Parent, R., Michalak, E., & Brink, J. (2014). Perceptions and experiences of people with mental illness regarding their interactions with police. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, *37*(4), 334–340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2014.02.003
- Markowitz, F. E. (2014). Mental illness and labeling theory. In *The Wiley Blackwell Encyclopedia of Health, Illness, Behavior, and Society* (pp. 1582–1587). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118410868.wbehibs328
- Markowitz, Fred. E. (2006). Psychiatric hospital capacity, homelessness, and crime and arrest rates. *Criminology*, 44(1), 45–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2006.00042.x
- Maruschak, L. M., Bronson, J., & Alper, M. (2021). *Indicators of mental health problems* reported by prisoners: Survey of prison inmates, 2016. Bureau of Justice Statistics.

- https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/indicators-mental-health-problems-reported-prisoners-survey-prison-inmates
- Mazerolle, L., Antrobus, E., Bennett, S., & Tyler, T. R. (2013). Shaping citizen perceptions of police legitimacy: A randomized field trial of procedural justice. *Criminology: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, *51*(1), 33–63. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2012.00289.x
- Metzner, J. L., & Fellner, J. (2010). Solitary confinement and mental illness in U.S. prisons: A challenge for medical ethics. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law Online*, 38(1), 104–108.
- Morabito, M. S., Kerr, A. N., Watson, A., Draine, J., Ottati, V., & Angell, B. (2012a). Crisis

 Intervention Teams and people with mental illness: Exploring the factors that influence the use of force. *Crime & Delinquency*, 58(1), 57–77.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128710372456
- Morabito, M. S., Socia, K., Wik, A., & Fisher, W. H. (2017). The nature and extent of police use of force in encounters with people with behavioral health disorders. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, *50*, 31–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2016.10.001
- Morabito, M., Watson, A., & Draine, J. (2013). Police officer acceptance of new innovations:

 The case of Crisis Intervention Teams. *Policing An International Journal of Police*Strategies and Management, 36. https://doi.org/10.1108/13639511311329778
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (n.d.). *Criminalization of people with mental illness*.

 National Alliance on Mental Illness. https://www.nami.org/Advocacy/Policy-Priorities/Stopping-Harmful-Practices/Criminalization-of-People-with-Mental-

- Illness#:~:text=Many%20people%20with%20mental%20illness,like%20shoplifting%20a nd%20petty%20theft.
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2023). *Mental health by the numbers*. https://www.nami.org/mhstats
- National Institute of Mental Health. (2023). *Mental illness*. National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH). https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness
- Nick, G. A., Williams, S., Lekas, H.-M., Pahl, K., Blau, C., Kamin, D., & Fuller-Lewis, C. (2022). Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training and impact on mental illness and substance use-related stigma among law enforcement. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence Reports*, 5, 100099. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dadr.2022.100099
- Reuland, M., Schwarzfeld, M., & Draper, L. (2009). Law enforcement responses to people with mental illnesses: A guide to research-informed policy and practice. CSG Justice Center. https://csgjusticecenter.org/publications/law-enforcement-responses-to-people-with-mental-illnesses-a-guide-to-research-informed-policy-and-practice/
- Ritter, C., Teller, J. L. S., Munetz, M. R., & Bonfine, N. (2010). Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training: Selection effects and long-term changes in perceptions of mental illness and community preparedness. *Journal of Police Crisis Negotiations*, 10(1–2), 133–152. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332581003756992
- Rogers, M. S., McNiel, D. E., & Binder, R. L. (2019). Effectiveness of police crisis intervention training programs. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law Online*. https://doi.org/10.29158/JAAPL.003863-19

- Rohrer, A. J. (2021). Law enforcement and persons with mental illness: Responding responsibly.

 Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology, 36(2), 342–349.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11896-021-09441-2
- Ruiz, J., & Miller, C. (2004). An exploratory study of pennsylvania police officers' perceptions of dangerousness and their ability to manage persons with mental illness. *Police Quarterly*, 7(3), 359–371. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098611103258957
- SAMHSA. (2023, August 2). *Mental health myths and facts*. SAMHSA. https://www.samhsa.gov/mental-health/myths-and-facts
- Skeem, J., & Bibeau, L. (2008). How does violence potential relate to Crisis Intervention Team responses to emergencies? *Psychiatric Services*, *59*(2), 201–204. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.2008.59.2.201
- Slate, R. N., Buffington-Vollum, J. K., & Johnson, W. W. (2013). *The criminalization of mental illness: Crisis and opportunity for the justice system* (2nd ed.). Carolina Academic Press.
- Steadman, H. J., Stainbrook, K. A., Griffin, P., Draine, J., Dupont, R., & Horey, C. (2001). A specialized crisis response site as a core element of police-based diversion programs.

 *Psychiatric Services (Washington, D.C.), 52(2), 219–222.

 https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.52.2.219
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2022). Key substance use and mental health indicators in the United States: Results from the 2021 national survey on drug use and health.
 - https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt39443/2021NSDUHFFRRev01 0323.pdf

- Taheri, S. A. (2016). Do Crisis Intervention Teams reduce arrests and improve officer safety? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, *27*(1), 76–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403414556289
- Tartaro, C., Bonnan-White, J., Mastrangelo, M. A., & Mulvihill, R. (2021a). Police officers' attitudes toward mental health and crisis intervention: Understanding preparedness to respond to community members in crisis. *Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology*, 36(3), 579–591. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11896-021-09459-6
- Teller, J. L. S., Munetz, M. R., Gil, K. M., & Ritter, C. (2006). Crisis Intervention Team training for police officers responding to mental disturbance calls. *Psychiatric Services*, *57*(2), 232–237. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.57.2.232
- Teplin, L. A. (1984). Criminalizing mental disorder: The comparative arrest rate of the mentally ill. *American Psychologist*, *39*(7), 794–803. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.39.7.794
- Teplin, L. A., McClelland, G. M., Abram, K. M., & Weiner, D. A. (2005). Crime victimization in adults with severe mental illness. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(8), 911–921. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.62.8.911
- The Washington Post. (2023). Fatal Force.
 - https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database/shooti
- Treatment Advocacy Center. (2016). Serious mental illness prevalence in jails and prisons.

 Treatment Advocacy Center. https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/evidence-and-research/learn-more-about/3695
- University of Memphis CIT Center. (n.d.). *CIT Center Home*. Retrieved June 11, 2023, from http://www.cit.memphis.edu/

- Vermette, H. S., Pinals, D. A., & Appelbaum, P. S. (2005). Mental health training for law enforcement professionals. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law Online*, 33(1), 42–46.
- Watson, A. C., & Angell, B. (2013). The role of stigma and uncertainty in moderating the effect of procedural justice on cooperation and resistance in police encounters with persons with mental illnesses. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law : An Official Law Review of the University of Arizona College of Law and the University of Miami School of Law, 19*(1), 30–39. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027931
- Watson, A. C., Corrigan, P. W., & Ottati, V. (2004a). Police officers' attitudes toward and decisions about persons with mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*, *55*(1), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.55.1.49
- Watson, A. C., Corrigan, P. W., & Ottati, V. (2004b). Police responses to persons with mental illness: Does the label matter? *The Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law*, 32(4), 378–385.
- Watson, A. C., Morabito, M. S., Draine, J., & Ottati, V. (2008). Improving police response to persons with mental illness: A multi-level conceptualization of CIT. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 31(4), 359–368.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2008.06.004
- Watson, A. C., Ottati, V. C., Draine, J., & Morabito, M. (2011). CIT in context: The impact of mental health resource availability and district saturation on call dispositions.
 International Journal of Law and Psychiatry, 34(4), 287–294.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2011.07.008

- Watson, A. C., Ottati, V. C., Morabito, M., Draine, J., Kerr, A. N., & Angell, B. (2010).

 Outcomes of police contacts with persons with mental illness: The impact of CIT.

 Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 37(4),
 302–317. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-009-0236-9
- Wells, W., & Schafer, J. A. (2006). Officer perceptions of police responses to persons with a mental illness. *Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management*, 29(4), 578–601. https://doi.org/10.1108/13639510610711556
- Wood, J. D., & Watson, A. C. (2017). Improving police interventions during mental health-related encounters: Past, present and future. *Policing and Society*, *27*(3), 289–299. https://doi.org/10.1080/10439463.2016.1219734
- Yang, S.-M., Gill, C., Kanewske, L., & Thompson, P. (2018). Exploring police response to mental health calls in a nonurban area: A case study of Roanoke County, Virginia.
 Victims & Offenders, 13, 1132–1152. https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2018.1512540

APPENDIX: Interview Guide

- I would like to begin by asking a few demographic questions about yourself and your
 position and some introductory questions regarding your experience responding to calls with
 PwMI:
 - a) Gender:
 - b) How old are you?
 - c) How many years have you been a police officer?
 - d) What is your educational background? (highest level of education)
 - e) On average, and to the best of your knowledge, how frequently do you respond to calls involving PwMI?
 - i) How much of your workload is dedicated to these encounters compared to other duties?
 - f) Do you know if your department has specific policies or procedures in place regarding responding to calls involving PwMI?
 - i) If yes, please explain what these are.
- 2) I'd now like to ask some questions about your perceptions of mental illness and PwMI
 - a) How do calls that involve PwMI differ from calls with individuals without mental illness?
 - b) Are you uncomfortable during encounters with PwMI?
 - i) If yes, what about these interactions make you uncomfortable?
 - c) What is your perception of people with mental illness and levels of dangerousness?
 - d) In your opinion, what causes mental illness?
- 3) I'd now like to ask some questions regarding feelings of preparedness to handle calls involving PwMI:
 - a) Do you feel prepared/competent to respond to calls involving PwMI?
 - i) If yes, why do you feel prepared and in what ways do you feel prepared?
 - ii) If no, why do you not feel prepared and in what ways do you not feel prepared?

- 4) I would now like to ask you some questions regarding mental health training:
 - a) Have you received CIT training?
 - i) If yes:
 - (1) Briefly, what did the training entail?
 - (2) What was your motivation for undertaking CIT training?
 - (3) Since undertaking CIT training, have you received any additional training related to mental health? If yes, please elaborate.
 - (4) Do you think CIT has helped you in your encounters with PwMI and responding to these calls? Why or why not?
 - (5) Do you believe CIT training is adequate? Why or why not?
 - (6) Has there been any unintended outcomes associated with implementing CIT training?
 - (7) Do you think CIT training has impacted your level of preparedness to respond to calls involving PwMI?
 - (8) Do you feel trained to recognize mental illness and distinguish between symptoms of mental illness?
 - (9) Do you think that you are more prepared compared to your colleagues or other officers who have not received CIT training? If so, how? If not, why not?
 - (10) Do you think that only CIT trained officers should respond to such calls?

ii) If no:

- (1) Have you received any mental health training at all? If yes, please elaborate on what this was.
- (2) Would you like to be CIT trained? Why or why not?
- (3) Do you think you are able to recognize mental illness and distinguish between symptoms of mental illness?
- (4) Do you think CIT training would impact how prepared you felt to respond?
- (5) Who do you think is more prepared to handle such calls. Why?

- 5) The final set of questions will relate to resolving encounters and decisions you are required to make:
 - a) When deciding how to respond to a call involving PwMI, are there any challenges that you face?
 - b) In trying to resolve these encounters, are there sufficient options available to successfully resolve issues?
 - c) What barriers, if any, prevent you from successfully responding to/resolving encounters with PwMI.
 - d) What improvements/changes, if any, would you like to see implemented in order to address barriers/to improve encounters with PwMI?
- 6) Before we go, is there anything else you would like to add?

VITA

ALISS COPSEY

Education: M.A. Criminal Justice & Criminology, East Tennessee State

University, Johnson City, Tennessee, 2024

B.A. American Studies, University of Sussex, Brighton,

United Kingdom, 2021

Professional Experience: Graduate Assistant, Dept. of Criminal Justice & Criminology,

East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, Tennessee,

2022-2024

Professional Affiliations: Criminal Justice Honor Society (Alpha Phi Sigma)

(2023 – present)